Stock Code: 4915



PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD.

Handbook for the 2023 Annual General Meeting of Shareholders (Translation)

Time: May 25, 2023

Venue: 4F., No. 2, Xuzhou Road, Zhongzheng District, Taipei City

(NTUH International Convention Center)

Table of Contents

	F	Page
I.Me	eeting Procedure	1
II. Me	eeting Agenda	2
1.	Report	3
2.	Adoption	3
3.	Discussion	4
4.	Election	8
5.	Other Matters	8
6.	Extempore Motion	8
7.	Meeting Adjournment	8
III. Sch	hedule	
1.	2022 Business Report	9
2.	2022 Audit Committee's Review Report	12
3.	2022 CPA Audit Report and Annual Parent Company Only and Consolidated Financial Statements	13
4.	Comparison of Amendments to the "Articles of Incorporation"	29
5.	List of Director Candidates	30
6.	Proposal of removal of the non-competition restrictions on the directors	31
IV. Ap	pendix	
1.	Regulations of Shareholders' Meeting Proceedings	32
2.	Articles of Incorporation.	35
3.	Rules for Election of Directors	40
4.	Shareholding of Directors	42

PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD.

Procedure for the 2023 Annual General Meeting of Shareholders

- 1. Meeting called to order
- 2. Chairperson Remark
- 3. Report
- 4. Adoption
- 5. Discussion
- 6. Election
- 7. Other Matters
- 8. Extempore Motion
- 9. Meeting Adjournment

PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD.

2023 Annual General Shareholders' Meeting Agenda

Time: May 25, 2023 (Thursday) 9 AM

Meeting type: physical shareholders' meeting

Venue: 4F., No. 2, Xuzhou Road, Zhongzheng District, Taipei City

(NTUH International Convention Center)

- 1 Meeting called to order (declare the number of shares represented by shareholders present at the meeting)
- 2 · Chairperson Remark
- 3 · Report
 - I. The Company's 2022 Business Report.
 - II. Audit Committee's Review Report on the 2022 Financial Statements.
 - III. Distribution of employees' and directors' compensation in 2022.

4 · Adoption

- I. The Company's 2022 business report and financial statements.
- II. The Company's 2022 distribution of earnings.
- 5 · Discussion
 - I. Amend the Company's "Articles of Incorporation ".
 - II. Proposed Issuance of Restricted Employee Stock Awards.
- 6 · Election
 - I. By-election of directors.
- 7 Other Matters
 - I. Removal of the non-compete restrictions on the director and the newly elected directors.
- 8 · Extempore Motion
- 9 · Meeting Adjournment

Report

Report No. 1: The Company's 2022 Business Report for review.

Description:

Refer to Schedule 1 of the Handbook (from page 9 to page 11) for the 2022 Business Report.

Report No. 2: Audit Committee's Review Report on the 2022 Financial Statements for review. **Description:**

Refer to Schedule 2 of the Handbook (page 12) for the Audit Committee's Review Report.

Report No. 3: Distribution of employees' and directors' compensation in 2022. **Description:**

- (1) The Board of Directors resolved to distribute NT\$99,830,000 for employees' compensation and NT\$49,915,000for directors' compensation for year 2022.
- (2) According to Article 25 of the Company's "Articles of Incorporation", 2% to 10% of the profit before tax (PBT) (i.e. before deducting the sums of employees' compensation and directors' compensation) shall be distributed as compensation for employees and not more than 2% of the PBT shall be distributed as compensation for directors. The Company's PBT for year 2022 was NT\$3,165,834,889, the amount before deducting the sums of compensation of directors and employees was NT\$ 3,315,579,889. Hence, the aforementioned compensation of employees and directors are respectively3.01% and 1.51% of the said NT\$ 3,315,579,889.
- (3) In the internal financial statements, the employees' compensation was recorded as NT\$99,830,000 and NT\$49,915,000 as directors' compensation for year 2022. There is no difference between the compensation and the outcomes of an accounting estimate.

Adoption

1. (Proposed by the Board)

Proposal: Adoption of the Company's 2022 Business Report and Financial Statements. **Description**:

The Company has completed the internal preparation of the 2022 Annual Parent Company Only and Consolidated Financial Statements and has provided the reports to MEI-PIN WU CPA and SHYH-GANG HORNG CPA of KPMG Taiwan for review and audit. The CPAs have completed the audit. Please refer to Schedule 1, from page 9 to page 11, and Schedule 3, from page 13 to page 28, of the Handbook for the above Financial Statements as well as the Business Report.

Resolution:

2. (Proposed by the Board)

Proposal: Adoption of the Company's 2022 distribution of earnings. **Description:**

(1) The Company's net profit of 2022 is NT\$2,742,609,398, plus this year's remeasurement of defined benefit obligation NT\$6,970,753, minus the impact on disposal of financial assets measured at fair value through comprehensive income due to liquidation NT\$343,201, plus equity changes of associated companies and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method NT\$2,740,792, minus legal reserve provision NT\$275,197,774, plus reversal of special reserve NT\$462,212,460, plus unappropriated retained earnings, beginning of year NT\$4,681,130,995. The retained earnings available for distribution as of December 31, 2022, are NT\$7,620,123,423. The 2022 distribution of earnings prepared according to the Articles of Incorporation is as follows:

PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD.

Earnings Distribution Proposal

Year 2022

Unit: NT\$

Item	Amo	ount
Unappropriated Retained Earnings, beginning of year		4,681,130,995
Add: Net profit of 2022	2,742,609,398	
Add: Remeasurement of Defined Benefit Obligation	6,970,753	
Less: The impact on disposal of financial assets measured at fair value through comprehensive income due to liquidation.	343,201	
Add: Equity changes of associated companies and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method	2,740,792	
Less: 10% Legal Reserve	275,197,774	
Add: Reversal of Special Reserve	462,212,460	
Retained Earnings Available for Distribution as of December 31, 2020		7,620,123,423
Distribution Item:		
Cash Dividends (NT\$3.9 per share)	1,791,793,864	
Unappropriated Retained Earnings		5,828,329,559

Chairman: General Manager: Accounting Manager: Li-Sheng Liang Li-Sheng Liang Shu-chuan Chang

Note: 1.The per share dividends above are based on the 459, 434, 324 outstanding shares as of Feb. 14, 2023.

- 2. For the distribution of cash dividends, all dollar amounts less than NT\$ 1 for fractional shares shall be listed as the Company's other income.
- 3. The excepted dividend payout ratio for this distribution of profits is 64%
- (2) For this distribution of profits, the 2022 earnings will be subject to distribution on a priority basis.
- (3) The cash dividends total NT\$1,791,793,864 and the per share dividends to be distributed are NT\$3.9. The dividends will be distributed to the shareholders listed in the shareholders' roster on the ex-dividend date according to their respective shareholding. The above distribution ratio is calculated based on the total 459,434,324 outstanding shares as of Feb. 14, 2023. After the proposal is approved at the regular shareholders' meeting, it is proposed the board of directors shall be authorized to determine the ex-dividend date and relevant matters.
- (4) For the distribution of earnings, in the event of satisfaction of the vesting conditions on restrictive stock awards, buyback of the Company's shares, assignment or cancellation of treasury stock which influences the ratio of distributable dividends, it is proposed the shareholders' meeting shall authorize the Board of Directors to make proportionate adjustments to the ratio of distributable dividends based on the number of outstanding shares on the ex-dividend date.

Resolution:

Discussion

1. (Proposed by the Board) Proposal: Resolution of amendments to the Company's "Articles of Incorporation". Description:

- (1) It is proposed certain provisions of the Company's "Articles of Incorporation" shall be amended in accordance with Article 172-2 of the Company Act.
- (2) Please Refer to Schedule 4, pages 29, of the Handbook for a comparison of the amendments to the "Articles of Incorporation".

Resolution:

2.

Proposal: Resolution of issue of Restricted Employee Stock Award.

Description:

- (1) In accordance with Article 267 of the Company Act and Regulations Governing the Offering and Issurance of Sercurities by Securities Issuers published by the Financial Supervisory Commission.
- (2) Expected total amounts(shares) of issuance:4,500,000 shares.
- (3) Expected issue price: NT\$0 per share.
- (4) Vesting conditions:
 - I. Vesting conditions:

Divided into four categories: A, B, C and D and the vesting of each is based on achieving performance goals.

(I) Vesting for Category A:

- i. Each award of Restricted Stock shall vest at a rate of 30% at the end of the first twelve months of continuous employment in Compamy or any companies which have a controlling or subordinate relation with the Company after granting the award and achievement of personal performance goals and business performance goals in the previous year.
- ii. Each award of Restricted Stock shall vest at a rate of 30% at the end of two years of continuous employment in Company or any companies which have a controlling or subordinate relation with the Company after granting the award and achievement of personal performance goals and business performance goals in the previous year.
- iii. Each award of Restricted Stock shall vest at a rate of 40% at the end of three years of continuous employment in Company or any companies which have a controlling or subordinate relation with the Company after granting the award and achievement of personal performance goals and business performance goals in the previous year.

(II) Vesting for Category B:

- i. Each award of Restricted Stock shall vest at a rate of 50% at the end of the first twelve months of continuous employment in Company or any companies which have a controlling or subordinate relation with the Company after granting the award and achievement of personal performance goals and business performance goals in the previous year.
- ii. ii. Each award of Restricted Stock shall vest at a rate of 50% at the end of two years of continuous employment in Company or any companies which have a controlling or subordinate relation with the Company after granting the award and achievement of personal performance goals and business performance goals in the previous year.

(III) Vesting for Category C:

Each award of Restricted Stock shall vest at a rate of 100% at the end of the first twelve months of continuous employment in Company or any companies which have a controlling or subordinate relation with the Company after granting the award and achievement of personal performance goals and business performance goals in the previous year.

(IV) Vesting for Category D:

i. Each award of Restricted Stock shall vest at a rate of 15% at the end of the first twelve months of continuous employment in Company or any companies which have a controlling or subordinate relation with the Company after granting the award and achievement of personal performance goals and business performance

- goals in the previous year.
- ii. Each award of Restricted Stock shall vest at a rate of 15% at the end of two years of continuous employment in Company or any companies which have a controlling or subordinate relation with the Company after granting the award and achievement of personal performance goals and business performance goals in the previous year.
- iii. Each award of Restricted Stock shall vest at a rate of 20% at the end of three years of continuous employment in Company or any companies which have a controlling or subordinate relation with the Company after granting the award and achievement of personal performance goals and business performance goals in the previous year.
- iv. Each award of Restricted Stock shall vest at a rate of 20% at the end of four years of continuous employment in Company or any companies which have a controlling or subordinate relation with the Company after granting the award and achievement of personal performance goals and business performance goals in the previous year.
- v. v. Each award of Restricted Stock shall vest at a rate of 30% at the end of five years of continuous employment in Company or any companies which have a controlling or subordinate relation with the Company after granting the award and achievement of personal performance goals and business performance goals in the previous year.
- (V)The aforementioned personal performance goals shall mean the accomplishment of individual performance goals in accordance with the Company's "Performance Review and Development Measures", of the company which the employees work for, including pre-set goals and special contributions. The rating of Year-end performance review should be 3 and above.
- (VI)The aforementioned business performance goals shall mean the Earnings Per Share (EPS) of the Company for the previous year prior to the scheduled date to vest is not less than NT\$4, and the Return On Equity (ROE) and of the Company for the previous year prior to the scheduled date to vest is not less than 13%.
- II. The type of shares: new common shares of the Company.
- III. Measures to be taken when employees fail to meet the vesting conditions or in the event of inheritance: In circumstance where the Restricted Stock was not vested due to failure to meet vesting conditions, such shares will be bought back by the Company without charge and will be written off.
- (5) Qualification criteria for employees:
 - I. Employees who will be eligible to receive RSA are limited to full-time employees who have registered with the Company or any companies which have a controlling or subordinate relation with the Company and will be limited to the ones who are important to the Company's future success and development (The companies which have a controlling or subordinate relationship with the Company shall be in line with the definition specified in Article 369-2, Article 369-3, Article 369-9, Paragraph 2, and Article 369-11 of the Company Act); whose individual performance are valuable to the Company; or those who are considered as the valuable new-hires. Employee who has hold over 10% shares of the company should be excluded.
 - II. The actual number of shares to be granted will take into account the rank of the employee, performance, overall contribution and other factors, as well as the Company's operational requirements and business development strategy. Prior approval of the Remuneration Committee shall be obtained for those who are employed as managers or directors. Employees who are not directors or managers should first obtain the approval of the Audit Committee. The details of the qualified employees and number of shares will be refer to the Company's "The standard of the employees and number of shares for restricted employee stock award."
 - III. The total number of shares each individual employee may acquire by exercising the RSAs, plus the total number of employee stock warrants issued by the Company in accordance

with Article 56-1 (1) of Regulations Governing the Offering and Issuance of Securities by Securities Issuers, shall not exceed 0.3% of the total number of issued shares. In addition, the number of shares each individual employee may acquire through the exercise of employee stock warrants issued by the Company in accordance with Article 56-1 (1) of the said Regulations shall not exceed 1% of the total number of issued shares.

- (6) The necessary reason of the current issuance of RSA:

 For attracting and retaining outstanding professionals, in order to create long-term Company growth and benefits for employees and shareholders.
- (7) Calculated expense amount: Estimations are made based on NT\$56.7, the average share price during the period of 60 trading days before Feb. 9, 2023, the amount of annual cost sharing for year 2023, 2024, 2025 and 2026 shall be NT\$ 52,368,750, NT\$121,905,000, NT\$58,826,250 and NT\$22,050,000 respectively, with a total amount of NT\$255,150,000.
- (8) Dilution of the Company's earnings per share (EPS) and other matters affecting shareholder's equity: Estimations are made based on NT\$56.7, the average share price during the period of 60 trading days before Feb. 9, 2023, the diluted EPS for year 2023, 2024, 2025 and 2026 shall be NT\$0.11, NT\$0.26, NT\$0.13, and NT\$0.05 respectively. No significant impact on shareholder's equity.
- (9) Restrictions before employees meet the vesting conditions once the RSA are vested: Restrictions, covenants, or outstanding issues in relation to the establishment of this Plan shall be dealt in accordance with the relevant laws and the Company's Procedures.
- (10)Other important terms and conditions (including stock trust, etc.):

 The new shares issued by the Company through the exercise of Restricted Stock shall be dealt in accordance with measures for stock trust.
- (11) Any other matters that need to be specified:
 - I. For the long-term retention purpose, the Award shall be issued mainly for Category A and D, Award for Category B and C will be issued subject to the commitment of Remuneration Committee, and for the below purpose:
 - (I)For employment of major talents.
 - (II)For the urgent cases (Retain for main technical talents, main manufacturing process talents and high operational impact managers).
 - The average number of Restricted Employee Stock Award issued for Category A and Category D in recent years (Y2020 to Y2022) is 88% of the total number of Restricted Employee Stock Award; Category B is 7%; Category C is 5%.
 - II. In circumstance where amendments to the conditions for issuance of Restricted Stock are required by instructions from the competent authorities, the amended of relevant laws and rules, or in response to financial market conditions, the Chairman of the Company is authorized to amend these provisions, which shall become effective upon approval by the Board of Directors.
 - III. Based on the total number of issued shares (458,289,324 shares) as of Feb. 7, 2023, the 4,500,000 new shares to be issued will account for 0.98% of the total number of issued shares.

Resolution:

Election

. (Proposed by the Board)

Proposal: By-election of directors.

Description:

- (1) According to the Articles of Incorporation, the Board shall consist of from five to nine directors. Due to the resignation of Inderpendent Director Jia-Bin Duh on November 18, 2022, and the resignation of Director and Chairperson Li-Sheng Liang on May 24, 2023, the Board are short of one seat of director and one seat of independent director.
- (2) In order to coordinate with the Company's operational planning and strengthen corporate governance, it is proposed to elect one director and one independent director. According to the Articles of Incorporation 16, the candidate nomination system shall be adopted for the election of directors (including independent director), please refer to Schedule 5, from page 30 to page 31, of the Handbook for the list of the director candidates and their academic background, and work experiences.
- (3) The new elected directors shall have a term from May 25, 2023, to July 12, 2024.
- (4) The election shall be conducted according to the Company's "Rules for Election of Directors".

Voting Results:

Other Matters

1. (Proposed by the Board)

Proposal: Removal of the non-compete restrictions on the director and the newly elected directors. **Description**:

- (1) According to Article 209 of the Company Act, a director who conducts business within the business scope of the Company for himself or others shall explain to the meeting of shareholders the essential contents of such an act and secure its approval.
- (2) To draw on the expertise and relevant experience of the Company's directors to the benefit of the Company, as certain directors concurrently work for other companies, which may constitute the act restricted under Article 209 of the Company Act, it is proposed for resolution to remove the non- compete restrictions on Independent Director Chih-Kai Cheng and newly elected directors. Refer to Schedule 6, page 31, of the Handbook for the details.

Resolution:

Extempore Motion

Meeting Adjournment

Business Report

By spring 2022, two full years since the outbreak of the coronavirus, the world has limped out of the pandemic and was ready to embrace normalcy with global economy showing signs of recovery and demand growth. However, with the outbreak of the Russia-Ukraine War in February, global supply chain was once again impacted. With war in Ukraine reverberating across the world's regions, the conflict has triggered a massive shock to global economy, especially to energy and food markets, squeezing supply and pushing up prices to unprecedented levels. To counter inflation, global central banks adopted tighter monetary policies and ramped up interest rates. However, despite these synchronized efforts, raw material prices and costs continued their upward trajectory, leading to a slump in consumer sentiment and demand. As a result, companies around the world reported unexpected high levels of inventory, which lead to uncertainties to economic outlook and business operations, and was a critical challenge to the resilience and responsiveness of all businesses.

Thanks to operational resilience, solid financials and a visionary approach of constantly investing in new products and technologies, Primax Electronics ("PRIMAX" or "the Company") has been able to grow its business steadily throughout the pandemic, and with better product and customer mix, improved its value-add and margins. Through its unique and visionary Three-Senses-In-One (vision, audio and interface) strategy, PRIMAX will continue to provide high quality and value-add products to its customers. Looking forward, PRIMAX expects automotive electronics, surveillance and security, conferencing products, professional audio, smart home solutions and building automation to be the key technology trends and the next leg of revenue and profit growth for the Company. Although demand for computer peripherals took a hit, especially towards the second half of 2022, PRIMAX was able to mitigate the risks by actively managing its supply chain and inventory levels, which led to significant improvement in operating cash flows compared to a year ago. Meanwhile, with aims of expanding its global footprint and minimizing geopolitical and country risks, the Company continued to ramp up production in Thailand, and expand and solidify its supply chain.

With regards to business operations and financial performance, despite all the challenges and market uncertainties, PRIMAX once again achieved revenue growth in 2022 and delivered record-high earnings. The following is an overview of the Company's 2022 performance.

I. 2022 business operation performance

(I) Overview of financial results in 2022

The Company generated worldwide consolidated net revenues of NT\$79,240,765 thousand in 2022, representing a 10.6% growth over the NT\$71,649,849 thousand in 2021. Consolidated net income totaled NT\$2,868,961 thousand in 2022, representing a 19.9% increase compared to the NT\$2,393,221 thousand in 2021.

(II) Cash flow analysis

Unit: NT\$ thousand

Item	2022	2021	Net Change
Net cash inflow (outflow) from operating activities	6,193,998	1,673,476	4,520,522
Net cash inflow (outflow) from investing activities	(533,577)	(3,873,658)	3,340,081
Net cash inflow (outflow) from financing activities	(4,532,764)	227,249	(4,760,013)

(III) Profitability Analysis

Item	2022	2021
Return on shareholders' equity (%)	16.52	14.98
Ratio of operating profit to paid-in capital (%)	72.98	61.78
Ratio of income before tax to paid-in capital (%)	79.19	66.55
Net profit margin (%)	3.62	3.34
Earnings per share (NT\$)	6.10	5.13

(IV) Research and development

To further maintain its technological lead and enhance competitiveness, the Company invested NT\$3,366,095 thousand in R&D in 2022 for the development of new technologies and products, while resources were also allocated for automation to upgrade and improve the production process.

II. 2022 business plans and business development strategies

PRIMAX will continue to enhance its technology by continuous investments into new technologies and by vertically integrating its global R&D resources. The technology enhancement projects will ensure PRIMAX maintains its leadership for core technology products, while at the same time strengthen the Company's system integration capabilities and ability to develop higher value-add products for its customers.

Through the integration of audio, visual and interface technologies, PRIMAX is able to reach out and embrace a wider audience with its new applications, products and innovations. For visual technology, PRIMAX is actively exploring new applications for its camera module with emphasis on car ADAS, B2B camera, smart locks, surveillance and security, and other smart IoT products. For audio, TYMPHANY will continue its focus on professional audio and high-end consumer solutions, while new products such as video conferencing and car audio will further boost revenue and profit growth. TYMPHANY's investments into next generation technologies would enhance its product development and integrated solutions ability and expand its lead over competitors. As for its interface business, PRIMAX's focus will be value-add and smart home related products such as door lock and surveillance and security related products.

For its production strategy and global deployment, PRIMAX's expansion in Taiwan is a commitment that encompasses the fundamental values of "think globally, act locally, and manufacture intelligently," a tagline that is deep rooted in the company's core philosophy. PRIMAX's state-of-the-art facility Zhubei plant will house an advanced laboratory, support industry-academia collaboration, and invest in R&D and new product development. Aside from serving as a R&D and incubation center, highly automated production lines will be installed in Zhubei for the manufacturing of higher margin niche products such as car ADAS, surveillance and security modules, and AIoT related applications and modules. In addition, PRIMAX's Thailand plant is becoming cost competitive and an important strategic manufacturing site outside of China that provides flexibility and efficiency in the long-run. The Company is also planning to expand into North America as part of its global deployment and customer service strategy.

Lastly, the Company is placing strong emphasis on ESG by aligning its strategies with United Nations' Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs). Definitive goals will be set at the Group level to enforce carbon reduction and energy conservation, while also actively participate in charities and support for underprivileged in remote areas. Moreover, attention will be directed to employee welfare and corporate governance in support of PRIMAX's goal as a best employer and to achieve a sustainable business development.

Chairman and President Li-Sheng Liang

Head of Accounting Shu-chuan Chang

Audit Committee's Review Report

To: Shareholders' Meeting of Primax Electronics Ltd.

Among the Company's 2022 Business Report, Financial Statements and Proposal for Distribution of Earnings prepared and submitted by the Board of Directors, the Financial Statements have been fully audited by KPMG Taiwan which has issued the audit report.

The Audit committee members have audited the above Business Report, Financial Statements and Proposal for Distribution of Earnings and determined they are in compliance with the Company Act and other applicable laws and regulations and therefore issue this report pursuant to the provisions of Article 219 of the Company Act. I hereby submit this report.

Chairman of the Audit Committee: Chun-Pang Wu

Date: February 23, 2023



安侯建業群合會計師重務的 KPMG

台北市110615信義路5段7號68樓(台北101大樓) 68F., TAIPEI 101 TOWER, No. 7, Sec. 5, Xinyi Road, Taipei City 110615, Taiwan (R.O.C.) 電 話 Tel + 886 2 8101 6666 傳 真 Fax + 886 2 8101 6667 網 址 Web kpmg.com/tw

Independent Auditors' Report

To the board of directors of PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD.:

Opinion

We have audited the parent company only financial statements of PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD.("the Company"), which comprise the balance sheets as of December 31, 2022 and 2021, the statements of comprehensive income, changes in equity and cash flows for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, and notes to the parent company only financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies.

In our opinion, based on our audits and the report of other auditors (please refer to Other Matter paragraph), the accompanying parent company only financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. as at December 31, 2022 and 2021, and its financial performance and its cash flows for the years then ended in accordance with the Regulations Governing the Preparation of Financial Reports by Securities Issuers.

Basis for Opinion

We conducted our audits in accordance with the Regulations Governing Auditing and Attestation of Financial Statements by Certified Public Accountants and Standards on Auditing of the Republic of China. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditors' Responsibilities for the Audit of the Parent Company Only Financial Statements section of our report. We are independent of PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. in accordance with the Norm of Professional Ethics for Certified Public Accountant of the Republic of China, and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirement. Based on our audits and the report of another auditor, we believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis of our opinion.

Other Matter

We did not audit the financial statements of certain investments accounted for using equity method. Those financial statements were audited by another auditor, and our opinion, insofar as it relates to the amounts included for those investments, is based solely on the report of another auditor. The Company's investment in these companies constituting 14% and 13% of the total assets, as of December 31, 2022 and 2021, respectively. The related share of profit of subsidiaries and associates accounted for using the equity method amounted constituting 17% and 12% of the profit after tax, for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, respectively.

Key Audit Matters

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgment, were of most significance in our audit of PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. only financial statements of the current period. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the parent company only financial statements as a whole, and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters. In our professional judgments, key audit matters to be communicated in the independent auditors' report are listed below:



1. Evaluation of inventories

Please refer to note 4(g) "Inventories", note 5 "Significant accounting assumptions and judgments, and major sources of estimation uncertainty", and note 6(e) "Inventories" of the financial statements.

Description of key audit matter:

Inventories of PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. are measured at the lower of cost and net realizable value. Due to the fast high-tech revolution, as well as the advancement of production technologies that may lead the dramatic change in customers' demand, the net realizable value of inventories requires subjective judgments of the management, which is the major source of estimation uncertainty. Therefore, the evaluation of inventories is one of the key audit matters for our audit.

How the matter was addressed in our audit:

Our principal audit procedures included: understanding the policies of evaluating the inventories of PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD.; inspecting whether existing inventory policies are applied; examining the accuracy of the aging of inventories by sampling and analyzing the changes of the aging of inventories; inspecting the reasonableness of the allowance provided for inventory valuation in the past and comparing it to the current year to ensure that the measurements and assumptions are appropriate.

2. Investments accounted for using equity method

Please refer to note 4(h) "Investments in subsidiaries", and note 5 "Significant accounting assumptions and judgments, and major sources of estimation uncertainty" of the financial statements.

Description of key audit matter:

Based on the scope and nature of their businesses of PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD.'s subsidiaries accounted for using equity method, the net realizable value of inventories in certain subsidiaries required the managements to make subjective judgments, which is the major source of estimation uncertainty and may influence the outcome of their operations. Therefore, the valuation of inventories of the subsidiaries accounted for using equity method is one of the key audit matters for our audit.

In 2014, PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. acquired Tymphany Worldwide Enterprises Ltd. through its subsidiary, Diamond (Cayman) Holdings Ltd., the transaction resulted in the Company to recognize its goodwill, technologies, and customer relations, as intangible assets. Due to intensive industrial competition, there is a probability that the abovementioned subsidiary is under the risk of impairment. Therefore, the management decided to perform an impairment assessment of investment accounted for using equity method which contain a significant estimation uncertainty; thus, the assessment of impairment of investment accounted for using equity method is one of the key audit matters for our audit.

How the matter was addressed in our audit:

For the principal audit procedures on the valuation of inventories of the investments accounted for using equity method, please refer to key audit matters 1. "Evaluation of inventories". In addition, the consolidated financial statements of Tymphany Worldwide Enterprises Ltd. and its subsidiaries were audited by other auditors; therefore, we issued audit instructions to their auditors as guidelines to communicate the key audit matters with them and obtained the feedbacks required in the audit instructions.



The principal audit procedures on the assessment of recoverable amount of the investments accounted for using equity method included: evaluating the identification of cash generating units and any indication of impairment made by management; acquiring impairment assessment reports from external expert engaged by the Company; reviewing the impairment assessment reports and assessing the reasonability of measurements, parameters, and assumptions; evaluating the operation outcomes and comparing them to the past forecasts; making sensitivity analysis for evaluation of impairment losses and evaluating the completeness of disclosure in the financial reports.

Responsibilities of Management and Those Charged with Governance for the Parent Company Only Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the parent company only financial statements in accordance with Regulations Governing the Preparation of Financial Reports by Securities Issuers, and for such internal control as management determines is necessary to enable the preparation of parent company only financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the parent company only financial statements, management is responsible for assessing PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD.'s ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless management either intends to liquidate PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. or to cease operations, or has no realistic alternative but to do so.

Those charged with governance (including the Audit Committee) are responsible for overseeing PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD.'s financial reporting process.

Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Parent Company Only Financial Statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the parent company only financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with the Standards on Auditing of the Republic of China will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these parent company only financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with the Standards on Auditing of the Republic of China, we exercise professional judgment and professional skepticism. We also:

- 1. Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the parent company only financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- 2. Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control.
- 3. Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by management.



- 4. Conclude on the appropriateness of management's use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD.'s ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the parent company only financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. to cease to continue as a going concern.
- 5. Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the parent company only financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the parent company only financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.
- 6. Obtain sufficient and appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the investments in other entities accounted for using the equity method to express an opinion on this parent company only financial statements. We are responsible for the direction, supervision and performance of the audit. We remain solely responsible for our audit opinion of PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD..

We communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

We also provide those charged with governance with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence, and where applicable, related safeguards.

From the matters communicated with those charged with governance, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. only financial statements of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditor's report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in our report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

The engagement partners on the audit resulting in this independent auditors' report are MEI-PIN WU and SHYH-GANG HORNG.

KPMG

Taipei, Taiwan (Republic of China) February 24, 2023

Notes to Readers

The accompanying parent company only financial statements are intended only to present the financial position, financial performance and cash flows in accordance with the accounting principles and practices generally accepted in the Republic of China and not those of any other jurisdictions. The standards, procedures and practices to audit such parent company only financial statements are those generally accepted and applied in the Republic of China.

The independent auditors' audit report and the accompanying parent company only financial statements are the English translation of the Chinese version prepared and used in the Republic of China. If there is any conflict between, or any difference in the interpretation of the English and Chinese language independent auditors' audit report and parent company only financial statements, the Chinese version shall prevail.

(English Translation of Parent Company Only Financial Statements Originally Issued in Chinese) PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD.

Balance Sheets

December 31, 2022 and 2021

(Expressed in Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars)

		31, 2022 D	2021		31, 2022 December 31, 20
	Assets Current assets:	Amount % Amount	<u>~ </u>	Liabilities and Equity Current liabilities:	Amount % Amount %
1100	Cash and cash equivalents (note 6(a))	\$ 2,961,693 8 1,945,651	6 2100	Short-term borrowings (note 6(k))	\$ - 332,000 1
11110	Current financial assets at fair value through profit or loss (note 6(b))	367,032 1 153,676	5 - 2170	Notes and accounts payable	301,600 1 61,240 -
1170	Accounts receivable, net (notes 6(d) and (t))	4,830,467 14 5,171,793	16 2180	Accounts payable to related parties (note 7)	9,050,436 26 9,799,684 30
1180	Accounts receivable from related parties, net (notes 6(d), (t) and 7)	2,980,766 9 2,542,289	8 2120	Current financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss (note 6(b))	1,013,985 3 602,978 2
1200	Other receivables (notes 6(d) and 7)	90,840 - 152,352	2200	Other payables (note 7)	2,258,638 7 2,043,086 6
1310	Inventories (note 6(e))	2,772,215 8 3,831,953	12 2201	Salaries payable	493,350 1 440,409 1
1470	Other current assets	101,964 - 67,249	2280	Current lease liabilities (note 6(m))	72,294 - 68,501 -
		14,104,977 40 13,864,963	42 2300	Other current liabilities (note 6(t))	727,384 2 579,993 2
	Non-current assets:		2365	Current refund liabilities	1,851,815 5 1,612,963 5
1517	Non-current financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive	288,671 1 221,547	,		<u>15,769,502</u> <u>45</u> <u>15,540,854</u> <u>47</u>
	income (note 6(c))			Non-Current liabilities:	
1550	Investments accounted for using equity method, net (note $6(\mathfrak{f})$)	17,830,483 50 15,732,110	48 2540	Long-term borrowings (notes 6(1) and 8)	464,000 1 429,500 1
1600	Property, plant and equipment (notes 6(g) and 8)	983,581 3 863,616	3 2580	Non-current lease liabilities (note 6(m))	1,121,079 3 1,190,212 4
1755	Right-of-use assets (note 6(h))	1,139,985 3 1,227,541	4 2630	Long-term deferred revenue (note 6(g))	586,567 2 709,599 2
1760	Investment property (note 6(i))	233,788 1 237,348	1 2600	Other non-current liabilities (notes 6(o) and (p))	1,019,712 3 807,866 3
1780	Intangible assets (note 6(j))	3,598 - 5,653	1		3,191,358 9 $3,137,177$ 10
1840	Deferred tax assets (note 6(p))	580,948 2 547,273	2	Total liabilities	18,960,860 54 18,678,031 57
1990	Other non-current assets		3110	Ordinary shares (note 6(q))	4,582,893 13 4,552,633 14
		21,202,977	58 3200	Capital surplus (notes 6 (f) and (q))	2,129,908 6 1,758,780 5
			3310	Legal reserve (note 6(q))	1,999,217 6 1,769,946 5
			3320	Special reserve (note 6(q))	1,217,130 3 1,046,360 3
			3350	Unappropriated retained earnings (note 6(q))	7,433,108 21 6,492,401 20
			3400	Other equity interest	$(1,015,162) (3) \qquad (1,444,608) (4)$
				Total equity	16,347,094 46 14,175,512 43
	Total assets	\$ 35,307,954 100 32,853,543	100	Total liabilities and equity	$\frac{5}{2}$ 35,307,954 $\frac{100}{2}$ $\frac{32,853,543}{2}$ $\frac{100}{2}$

(English Translation of Parent Company Only Financial Statements Originally Issued in Chinese) PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD.

Statements of Comprehensive Income

For the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021

(Expressed in Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars , Except for Earnings Per Share)

Moderating controlled (a) (a) (b) (a) (a) (b) (a) (a) (a) (a) (a) (a) (a) (a) (a) (a			2022		2021	
Post			Amount	_%_	Amount	<u>%</u>
Propertial propertia	4000	Operating revenue (notes 6(t) and 7)	\$ 42,694,520	100	42,506,020	100
Soling expenses (notes 6(j), (n), (n), (n), (n), (n), (n), (n), (n	5000	Operating costs (notes 6(e), (m), (o), (u), 7 and 12)	38,065,836	89	38,356,406	90
6100 Selling expenses 698,879 2 550,942 1 6200 Administrative expenses 58,882 2 573,106 2 6450 Respected credit loss (gain on reversal) (note 6(d)) 1,411,652 3 1,312,432 4 1,110,00 1 6450 Expected credit loss (gain on reversal) (note 6(d)) 2,749,566 7 2,556,548 6 7 2,556,548 6 7 2,556,548 6 7 2,556,548 6 7 2,556,548 6 7 2,556,548 6 7 2,556,548 6 7 2,556,548 6 7 2,556,548 6 7 2,556,548 6 7 2,556,548 6 7 2,576,548 6 7 2,578,548 6 7 2,578,548 6 7 2,578,548 6 7 2,578,548 6 7 2,578,538 6 7 2,578,538 7 2,578,538 7 2 2,578,538 7 2,578,538 7 <t< td=""><td></td><td>Gross profit from operations</td><td>4,628,684</td><td>11</td><td>4,149,614</td><td>10</td></t<>		Gross profit from operations	4,628,684	11	4,149,614	10
6700 Administrative expenses 386,822 2 573,196 2 6300 Research and development expenses 1,411,652 3 1,243,240 3 6450 Expected credit loss (gain on reversal) (note 6(d)) 52,213 - (10,100) - 740 Total operating income 18,791.00 2 2,356,548 6 750 Non-operating income and expenses: 111,347 2 1,233,40 2 750 Other income (notes 6 (c), (n), (v) and 7) 20,341 2 1,233,40 2 750 Other gains and losses (note 6 (w) 20,041 3 213,447 2 750 Share of profit of subsidiaries and associates accounted for using equity method 1,183,31 3 2,134,40 2 750 Flancace costs (note 6 (m)) 6 4,232,40 2 4 2,23,45 2 750 Profit do one tax 1,183,40 3 3 3,24,45 2 2 2 2 2 2,23,28 2 2 2		Operating expenses (notes 6(j), (m), (o), (r), (u), 7 and 12):				
Research and devlopment expenses 1,411,652 3 1,243,40 3	6100	Selling expenses	698,879	2	550,942	1
Expected credit loss (gain on reversal) (note of 1) 1	6200	Administrative expenses	586,822	2	573,196	2
Total operating expenses 2,49,566 7, 2,35,6,58 6, 10 1,000	6300	Research and development expenses	1,411,652	3	1,243,420	3
Net operating income 1,879,118 3 1,793,06	6450	Expected credit loss (gain on reversal) (note 6(d))	52,213		(11,010)	
Non-operating income and expenses:		Total operating expenses	2,749,566	7	2,356,548	6
Interest income 11,347 c 1,397 c 1,237 c		Net operating income	1,879,118	4	1,793,066	4
7010 Other income (notes 6 (c), (n), (v) and 7) 20,344 c 12,334 2 7020 Other gains and losses (note 6 (w)) 200,516 c 710,139 2 7070 Share of profit of subsidiaries and associates accounted for using equity method 1,118,831 c 213,447 c 708 Finance costs (note 6 (m)) (64,321) c 25,852 c 709 Total non-operating income and expenses 1,286,717 3 884,65 2 709 Less: Income tax expenses (note 6 (p)) 2,742,600 2,792,802 5 709 Less: Income tax expenses (note 6 (p)) 2,742,600 2,792,802 2 8300 Cherromprehensive income 6,971 2 3,792,40 2 841 Losses on remeasurements of defined benefit plans (note 6 (o)) 6,971 2 3,393,7 2 831 Unrealized losses from investments in equity instruments measured at fair value through offer 2,2,345 3,393,9 3 832 Share of other comprehensive income 1,0,0,0 2 3,339,7		Non-operating income and expenses:				
7020 Other gains and losses (note 6(w)) 200,516 c. 710,139 2 7070 Share of profit of subsidiaries and associates accounted for using equity method 1,118,831 3 213,447 - 708 Finance costs (note 6(m)) (64,321) - (52,852) - 709 Total non-operating income and expenses 3,165,835 7 2,677,531 6 799 Less: Income tax expenses (note 6(p)) 423,226 1 379,209 - 8300 Other comprehensive income (loss): Items that may not be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss 6,971 5 (5,574) 7 8316 Losses on remeasurements of defined benefit plans (note 6(o)) 6,971 2 33,335 7 8316 Unrealized losses from investments in equity instruments measured at fair value through other comprehensive income 22,345 3 93,397 7 8316 Share of other comprehensive income of subsidiaries, associates and joint ventures accounted for using equity method (10,371) 2 3,535 7 832 Income tax related to components of other comprehensive in	7100	Interest income	11,347	-	1,397	-
Share of profit of subsidiaries and associates accounted for using equity method 1,118,81 3 213,447 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7	7010	Other income (notes 6 (c), (n), (v) and 7)	20,344	-	12,334	-
Finance costs (note 6(m)) C4,28,71 C3 C5,285 C4 C5,285 C5 C5,285	7020	Other gains and losses (note 6(w))	200,516	-	710,139	2
Total non-perating income and expenses 1,286,717 3 884,465 2 1,287,751 6 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7	7070	Share of profit of subsidiaries and associates accounted for using equity method	1,118,831	3	213,447	-
Profit before income tax Profit before income tax expenses (note 6(p)) 1	7050	Finance costs (note 6(m))	(64,321)		(52,852)	
Profit P		Total non-operating income and expenses	1,286,717	3	884,465	2
Profit		Profit before income tax	3,165,835	7	2,677,531	6
Notice comprehensive income (loss): Items that may not be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss Losses on remeasurements of defined benefit plans (note 6(o)) 6,971 - (5,574) - (5,5	7950	Less: Income tax expenses (note 6(p))	423,226	1	379,249	1
		Profit	2,742,609	6	2,298,282	5
Comprehensive income Comprehensive income	8300	Other comprehensive income (loss):				
Name	8310	Items that may not be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss				
Comprehensive income Comprehensive income	8311	Losses on remeasurements of defined benefit plans (note 6(o))	6,971	-	(5,574)	-
Sample S	8316		22,345	-	93,397	-
Profit or loss 18,945 - 84,288 - 8360 Items that may be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss	8330		(10,371)	_	(3,535)	-
Radio Items that may be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss Exchange differences on translation of foreign financial statements 452,637 1 (260,632) -	8349	•				
Exchange differences on translation of foreign financial statements 452,637 1 (260,632) -			18,945		84,288	
Sample Income tax related to components of other comprehensive income that will be reclassified to profit or loss	8360	Items that may be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss				
or loss - </td <td>8361</td> <td>Exchange differences on translation of foreign financial statements</td> <td>452,637</td> <td>1</td> <td>(260,632)</td> <td>-</td>	8361	Exchange differences on translation of foreign financial statements	452,637	1	(260,632)	-
8300 Other comprehensive income 471,582 1 (176,344) - Comprehensive income (after tax) \$ 3,214,191 7 2,121,938 5 Earnings per share (note 6(s)) \$ 6.10 5.13 9710 Basic earnings per share (NT dollars) \$ 6.10 5.13	8399					
Comprehensive income (after tax) Earnings per share (note 6(s)) 9710 Basic earnings per share (NT dollars) \$\frac{3,214,191}{7} \frac{7}{2,121,938} \frac{5}{5}\$ \$\frac{5}{5.13}\$			452,637	1	(260,632)	
Earnings per share (note 6(s)) 9710 Basic earnings per share (NT dollars) \$\frac{6.10}{5.13}\$	8300	Other comprehensive income	471,582	1	(176,344)	
9710 Basic earnings per share (NT dollars) \$		Comprehensive income (after tax)	\$ <u>3,214,191</u>	7	2,121,938	5
		Earnings per share (note 6(s))				
9810 Diluted earnings per share (NT dollars) \$ 6.02 5.09	9710	Basic earnings per share (NT dollars)	\$	6.10		5.13
	9810	Diluted earnings per share (NT dollars)	\$	6.02		5.09

(English Translation of Parent Company Only Financial Statements Originally Issued in Chinese) PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD.

Statements of Changes in Equity

For the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021

(Expressed in Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars)

					'	O Evchance	Other equity interest Unrealized gains (losses) from		
	Share capital	'		Retained earnings		differences on translation of	fair value through other	Unearned	
	Ordinary shares	Capital surplus	Legal reserve	Special reserve	Unappropriated retained carnings	foreign financial statements	comprehensive income	employee compensation	Total equity
Balance on January 1, 2021	\$ 4,508,983	ı '	1,578,473	1,058,941	5,733,458	(1,004,528)	(41,833)	(113,289)	13,287,833
Profit					2,298,282				2,298,282
Other comprehensive income	1	1	1	1	(5,574)	(260,632)	89,862		(176,344)
Comprehensive income	1	1			2,292,708	(260,632)	89,862	'	2,121,938
Appropriation and distribution of retained earnings:									
Legal reserve			191,473		(191,473)				
Special reserve		1		(12,581)	12,581		1		1
Cash dividends of ordinary share		1		1	(1,354,873)	1	1		(1,354,873)
Changes in investment accounted for using equity method		10,186	1	1	,	1	1		10,186
Amortization expense of restricted stock		,						110,428	110,428
Cancellation of restricted stock	(1,750)					•		8,196	
Issuance of restricted stock	45,400		-	,	•	-	1	(232,812)	
Balance on December 31, 2021	4,552,633	1,758,780	1,769,946	1,046,360	6,492,401	(1,265,160)	48,029	(227,477)	14,175,512
Profit					2,742,609	1			2,742,609
Other comprehensive income		•			6,971	452,637	11,974		471,582
Comprehensive income			-	-	2,749,580	452,637	11,974	·	3,214,191
Appropriation and distribution of retained earnings:									
Legal reserve	1		229,271		(229,271)	1	•		1
Special reserve				170,770	(170,770)				
Cash dividends of ordinary share		1			(1,411,230)	1	1		(1,411,230)
Changes in investment accounted for using equity method	1	183,738		1	2,741	1	(2,741)		183,738
Amortization expense of restricted stock		,						184,883	184,883
Cancellation of restricted stock	(5,290)							26,973	
Issuance of restricted stock	35,550	209,073		1	1	1	1	(244,623)	
Effect of the liquidation of equity instruments at fair value through other comprehensive income			-	'	(343)	-	343	·	
Balance on December 31, 2022	\$ 4,582,893	2,129,908	1,999,217	1,217,130	7,433,108	(812,523)	57,605	(260,244)	16,347,094

See accompanying notes to parent company only financial statements.

(English Translation of Parent Company Only Financial Statements Originally Issued in Chinese) PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD.

Statements of Cash Flows

For the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021

(Expressed in Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars)

	2022	2021
Cash flows from (used in) operating activities:	0 2 165 025	2 677 521
Profit before tax	\$ 3,165,835	2,677,531
Adjustments: Adjustments to reconcile profit (loss):		
Depreciation expense	123,267	121,554
Amortization expense	28,739	25,973
Amortization of long-term deferred revenue	(199,573)	(221,370)
Expected credit loss (reversal)	52,213	(11,010)
Interest expense	60,992	48,744
Interest income	(11,347)	(1,397)
Compensation cost of share-based payment	123,795	103,813
Share of profit of subsidiaries and associates accounted for using equity method	(1,118,831)	(213,447
Loss on disposal of property, plant and equipment	-	261
Gain on disposal of right-of-use assets	(5)	-
Amortization of unrealized revenue of patents disposed	(15,450)	(15,450)
Total adjustments to reconcile profit (loss)	(956,200)	(162,329
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:		
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss	(213,356)	107,311
Accounts receivable, including related parties	(149,364)	(563,790)
Other receivable	53,175	67,556
Inventories	1,059,738	301,747
Other current assets	(34,715)	(29,687
Other operating assets	(8,365)	(68,051
Changes in operating assets	707,113	(184,914
Financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss	411,007	170,807
Notes and accounts payable, including related parties	(508,888)	(1,827,097
Salaries payable	52,941	183,559
Other payables	592,809	(175,989)
Refund liabilities	238,852	221,921
Other current liabilities	147,391	38,716
Long-term deferred revenue	76,541	54,502
Other operating liabilities	235,254	195,852
Changes in operating liabilities	1,245,907	(1,137,729
Total changes in operating assets and liabilities	1,953,020	(1,322,643
Total adjustments	996,820	(1,484,972
Cash inflow generated from operations	4,162,655	1,192,559
Interest received	11,347	1,397
Interest paid	(60,915)	(48,669)
Income taxes paid	(850,773)	(487,759)
Net cash flows from operating activities	3,262,314	657,528
Cash flows from (used in) investing activities:		
Acquisition of financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive income	(44,839)	(35,097)
Proceeds from the liquidation of financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive income	60	-
Proceeds from capital reduction of financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive income	-	1,210
Acquisition of investments accounted for using equity method	(277,000)	(285,000)
Acquisition of property, plant and equipment	(149,664)	(798,904)
Proceeds from disposal of property, plant and equipment	-	520
Acquisition of unamortized expense	(7,091)	(15,351)
Increase (decrease) in refundable deposits	1,099	(4,059)
Dividends received	8,337	304
Net cash flows used in investing activities	(469,098)	(1,136,377
Cash flows from (used in) financing activities:		
Decrease (increase) in short-term borrowings	(332,000)	52,000
Increase in long-term borrowings	34,500	429,500
Increase in guarantee deposits received	100	-
Payment of lease liabilities	(68,544)	(72,381)
Cash dividends paid	(1,411,230)	(1,354,873
Net cash flows used in financing activities	(1,777,174)	(945,754
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	1,016,042	(1,424,603)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	1,945,651	3,370,254
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$	1,945,651



安保建業群合會計師事務形 KPMG

台北市110615信義路5段7號68樓(台北101大樓) 68F., TAIPEI 101 TOWER, No. 7, Sec. 5, Xinyi Road, Taipei City 110615, Taiwan (R.O.C.) 電話 Tel + 886 2 8101 6666 傳 真 Fax + 886 2 8101 6667 網 址 Web kpmg.com/tw

Independent Auditors' Report

To the Board of Directors of PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD.:

Opinion

We have audited the consolidated financial statements of PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. and its subsidiaries, which comprise the consolidated balance sheets as of December 31, 2022 and 2021, and the consolidated statements of comprehensive income, changes in equity and cash flows for the years then ended, and notes to the consolidated financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies.

In our opinion, based on our audits and the report of other auditors (please refer to Other Matter paragraph), the accompanying consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. and its subsidiaries as at December 31, 2022 and 2021, and its consolidated financial performance and its consolidated cash flows for the years then ended in accordance with the Regulations Governing the Preparation of Financial Reports by Securities Issuers and with the International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRSs"), International Accounting Standards ("IASs"), interpretation as well as related guidance endorsed by the Financial Supervisory Commission of the Republic of China.

Basis for Opinion

We conducted our audits in accordance with the Regulations Governing Auditing and Attestation of Financial Statements by Certified Public Accountants and Standards on Auditing of the Republic of China. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditors' Responsibilities for the Audit of the Consolidated Financial Statements section of our report. We are independent of PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. and its subsidiaries in accordance with the Norm of Professional Ethics for Certified Public Accountant of the Republic of China, and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirement. Based on our audits and the report of another auditor, we believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis of our opinion.

Other Matter

We did not audit the financial statements of certain subsidiaries. Those financial statements were audited by another auditor. Therefore, our opinion, insofar as it relates to those subsidiaries, is based solely on the report of another auditor. As of December 31, 2022 and 2021, the assets of these subsidiaries both constitute 35% of the consolidated total assets. For the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, the operating revenue of these subsidiaries constitute 40% and 34%, respectively, of the consolidated operating revenue.

We did not audit the financial statements of ALT International Co., Ltd (Cayman) for the year ended December 31, 2021, which represented the investments accounted for using equity method. That statement was audited by another auditor, whose report has been furnished to us, and our opinion, insofar as it relates to the amounts included for ALT International Co., Ltd (Cayman), is based solely on the report of another auditor. The investment in ALT International Co., Ltd (Cayman) accounted for using the equity method constituted 0% of the consolidated total assets at December 31 2021, and the related share of loss of associates accounted for using equity method constituted (2)% of consolidated profit after tax for the year then ended.



The Company has prepared its parent company only financial statements as of and for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, on which we have issued an unmodified opinion with other matter paragraph.

Key Audit Matters

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgments, were of most significance in our audit of the consolidated financial statements of the current period. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the consolidated financial statements as a whole, and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters. In our professional judgments, key audit matters to be communicated in the independent auditors' report are listed below:

1. Evaluation of inventories

Please refer to note 4(h) "Inventories", note 5 "Significant accounting assumptions and judgments, and major sources of estimation uncertainty", and note 6(g) "Inventories" of the consolidated financial statements.

Description of key audit matter:

Inventories of PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. and its subsidiaries are measured at the lower of cost and net realizable value. Due to the fast high-tech revolution, as well as the advancement of production technologies that may lead dramatic change in customers' demand, the net realizable value of inventories requires subjective judgments of the management, which is the major source of estimation uncertainty. Therefore, evaluation of inventories is one of the key audit matters for our audit.

How the matter was addressed in our audit:

Our principal audit procedures included: understanding the policies of evaluating the inventories of PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. and its subsidiaries; inspecting whether existing inventory policies are applied; examining the accuracy of the aging of inventories by sampling and analyzing the changes of the aging of inventories; inspecting the reasonableness of the allowance provided for inventory valuation in the past and comparing it to the current year to ensure that the measurements and assumptions are appropriate.

In addition, the consolidated financial statements of certain subsidiaries were audited by other auditor, therefore, we have issued audit instruction to their auditors as guidelines to communicate the above key audit matters with them and reviewed other auditor's working papers, as well as obtained the feedbacks required in the audit instruction.

2. Impairment assessment of intangible assets

Please refer to note 4(n) "Impairment of non-financial assets", note 5 "Significant accounting assumptions and judgments, and major sources of estimation uncertainty", and note 6(m) "Intangible assets" of the consolidated financial statements.

Description of key audit matter:

In 2014, PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. acquired Tymphany Worldwide Enterprises Ltd. through its subsidiary, Diamond (Cayman) Holdings Ltd. The transaction metioned above resulted in PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. and its subsidiaries to recognize its goodwill, technologies, and customer relations, as intangible assets. The rapid industrial transformation and the assessment of impairment contained estimation uncertainty; therefore, the assessment of impairment of intangible assets is one of the key audit matters for our audit.



How the matter was addressed in our audit:

The principal audit procedures on the assessment of impairment of intangible assets included: evaluating the identification of cash generating units and any indication of impairment relating to intangible assets made by the management; acquiring impairment assessment report from external expert engaged by the Group; reviewing the impairment assessment report and assessing the reasonability of measurements, parameters, and assumptions; evaluating the operation outcomes and comparing them to the past forecasts; making sensitivity analysis for evaluation of impairment losses and evaluating the completeness of disclosure in the consolidated financial statements.

Responsibilities of Management and Those Charged with Governance for the Consolidated Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the consolidated financial statements in accordance with Regulations Governing the Preparation of Financial Reports by Securities Issuers and IFRSs, IASs, interpretations as well as related guidance endorsed by the Financial Supervisory Commission of the Republic of China, and for such internal control as management determines is necessary to enable the preparation of consolidated financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the consolidated financial statements, management is responsible for assessing the Group's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless management either intends to liquidate PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. and its subsidiaries or to cease operations, or has no realistic alternative but to do so.

Those charged with governance (including the Audit Committee) are responsible for overseeing PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. and its subsidiaries's financial reporting process.

Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Consolidated Financial Statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with the Standards on Auditing of the Republic of China will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these consolidated financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with the Standards on Auditing of the Republic of China, we exercise professional judgment and professional skepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- 1. Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- 2. Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. and its subsidiaries' internal control.
- 3. Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by management.



- 4. Conclude on the appropriateness of management's use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. and its subsidiaries' ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the consolidated financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. and its subsidiaries to cease to continue as a going concern.
- 5. Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the consolidated financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the consolidated financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.
- 6. Obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the entities or business activities within PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. and its subsidiaries to express an opinion on the consolidated financial statements. We are responsible for the direction, supervision and performance of the group audit. We remain solely responsible for our audit opinion.

We communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

We also provide those charged with governance with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence, and where applicable, related safeguards.

From the matters communicated with those charged with governance, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the consolidated financial statements of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditor's report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in our report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

The engagement partners on the audit resulting in this independent auditors' report are MEI-PIN WU and SHYH-GANG HORNG.

KPMG

Taipei, Taiwan (Republic of China) February 24, 2023

Notes to Readers

The accompanying consolidated financial statements are intended only to present the consolidated financial position, financial performance and cash flows in accordance with the accounting principles and practices generally accepted in the Republic of China and not those of any other jurisdictions. The standards, procedures and practices to audit such consolidated financial statements are those generally accepted and applied in the Republic of China.

The independent auditors' audit report and the accompanying consolidated financial statements are the English translation of the Chinese version prepared and used in the Republic of China. If there is any conflict between, or any difference in the interpretation of the English and Chinese language independent auditors' audit report and consolidated financial statements, the Chinese version shall prevail.

(English Translation of Consolidated Financial Statements Originally Issued in Chinese) PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. AND SUBSIDIARIES

Consolidated Balance Sheets December 31, 2022 and 2021

(Expressed in Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars)

Contact assets Current asset Cu			Decembo	December 31, 2022	ı I	December 31, 2021	121			December 31, 2022	Decem	December 31, 2021	ı
Contract financial seases at favorable from (e/g) 36,234 1 (45,234 2 210 Stanctum financial state at the case of the cas		Assets Current assets:	Amou			Amount	%		Liabilities and Equity Current liabilities:		Amo	ount %	1
Current financial absolute of control founding brother of control for founding brother of control founding brother of	1100	Cash and cash equivalents (note $6(a)$)			13	4,839,241	10	2100	Short-term borrowings (note 6(n))		2	2,030,829	4
Current financial sees at amortized cost (cotes (ed) and (s) 150.05.74 at 30 1.678.67.4 at 3. 2201 Subtrice purple 1.678.67 at 3. 30 at 1.058.27 at 3. 2201 Subtrice purple 1.678.67 at 4. 201 at 1.058.27 at 3. 2201 Subtrice purple 1.678.67 at 4. 201 at 1.058.27 at 3. 2201 Subtrice purple 1.678.67 at 4. 201 at 1.059.20 at 1.059.2	11110	Current financial assets at fair value through profit or loss (note 6(b))	6	96,984	1	156,238	,	2120	Current financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss (note 6(b))	1,016,661 2		603,054	_
Accounted treated parties (c) and (v) 14,380.64 31,334.645 2 2230 Contemporable (cotes (c)) 1,644.291 9 Accounts receivable rank (most (cb), and 7) 1,34.86 4 1,314.64 2 2230 Counter graphites (cotes (cp)) 193,442.201 9 Other receivables (most excise) (most (cb), and (f)) 1,34.357 2 1,364.60 2 2320 Counter treated liabilities; current period (cotes (cp)) and 8) 1,91.432 1 Investments (most (cb) and (f)) 35.35.564 2 1,364.60 2 236 Current class liabilities (cotes (cp)) and 8) 1,91.345 1 Non-current assets Non-current liabilities Non-current liabilities 1,364.20 1 2,46.30 1 2,46.30 1 2,46.30 1 2,46.30 1 2,46.40 1 1,44.20 1 1,44.20 1 1,44.20 1 1,44.20 1 1,44.20 1 1,44.20 1 1,44.20 1 1,44.20 1 1,44.20 1 1,44.20 1 1,44.20 1	1137	Current financial assets at amortized cost (notes 6(d) and 8)	_	30,023		1,665,744	3	2170	Notes and accounts payable			17,693,261 3	36
Accounts receivable from related parties, net (tootes 6(2), (w) and 7) 5,4,587 - 1,30,109 - 3, 2280 Current class libelities (toote 6(4))	1170	Notes and accounts receivable, net (notes 6(e) and (w))	14,3		30	13,374,675	27	2201	Salaries payable		1	1,481,957	4
Other receivables (notes 6(2) and 4(3) 1.94,439 4 1.191,019 3 2280 Current tasset intrivate fronts 6(3) and 8) 1.93,456.4 20 13,164,601 20 235,2467 20 235,2467 20 235,2467 20 235,2467 20 235,2467 20 235,2467 20 235,236,41 20 235,236	1180	Accounts receivable from related parties, net (notes 6(e), (w) and 7)		54,587		130,280	,	2219	Other payables		9	3,667,627	_
1,000 common control	1200	Other receivables (notes 6(e) and (f))	1,9	44,391	4	1,301,019	3	2280	Current lease liabilities (note 6(p))	193,405 -		228,720	1
Other current assets 235,964,12 2 1,905,669 2 2366 2 2366 2 2366 2 2369 Other current find liabilities; (note 6(w)) 1,503,872 3 3 Non-current assets of consist entire through other comprehensive income (note 6) 350,788 1 240,397 1 244 0.00 current liabilities; (note 6(p)) 464,000 1 1,704,872 3 1 1,704,872 2 2 2 2 0.00 current liabilities; (note 6(p)) 1,704,872 4 1,704,872 4 1,704,872 4 1,704,872 1 1,704,872 1 1,704,872 1 1,704,872 1 2,540 1 1,704,872 1 1,704,872 1 1,704,872 1 1,704,872 1 1,704,872 1 1,704,872 2 0	1310	Inventories (note 6(g))	6,6	53,504	20	13,164,601	27	2320	Long-term borrowings, current portion (notes 6(o) and 8)			435,435	1
33,260,417 70 35,799,467 72 73 73 73 73 73 73 7	1470	Other current assets	7	57,957	2	1,097,669	2	2365	Current refund liabilities		1	1,699,517	3
Non-current tassets: Non-current tassets: Sign 28 1 25.35.767 5.35.35.762 5.35.35.762 5.35.35.762 5.35.35.762 5.35.35.762 5.35.35.762 5.35.35.762 5.35.35.762 5.35.35.762 5.35.35.762 5.35.35.762 5.35.35.762 Colspan="2">Cols			33,2	60,417	70	35,729,467	72	2399	Other current liabilities (note 6(w))	1,563,872 3		691,824	-1
Non-current financial assets at firit value through other comprehensive income (note (note)		Non-current assets:								•		28,532,224 58	∞
6(c) 1 240,397 1 240,397 1 2540 Long-term borrowings (notes 6(o) and 8) 1,104,857 464,000 1 Property plant and equipment (notes 6(f)) and 8) 8,246,823 17,567 2,380,370 33,363 2 2,380,370 33,363 2 2,380,370 33,363 2 2,380,370 33,363 2 2,380,370 33,363 2 2,380,370 33,363 2 3,290 2,380,370 3,390 2,380,370 3,390 2,380,370 3,390 2,380,370 3,390 2,380,370 3,390 2,380,370 3,390 2,380,370 3,390 2,380,370 3,390 2,380,370 3,390 2,380,370 3,390 3,	1517	Non-current financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive income (note	0						Non-Current liabilities:				
Property, plant and equity method (note 6(h)) 1,704,857 1 171,567 2.580 Non-current lease itabilities (note 6(p)) 1,704,857 4 Property, plant and equity method (note 6(h)) 8,246,823 17 7,644,823 15 2,630,370 5 2,670 Other non-current liabilities (note 6(f)) 0.0		6(c))	6	50,788	1	240,397	_	2540	Long-term borrowings (notes 6(o) and 8)	464,000	1	1,025,520	2
Property, plant and equipment (notes 6(f) and 8) 8,246,823 17 7,604,823 15 2630 Long-term deferred revenue (note 6(f)) 803,862 2 Right-of-tase assets (note 6(h)) 2,134,317 5 2,80,376 5 260 Other non-current liabilities (notes 6(f) and (s)) 661,995 1 Investment property (note 6(h)) 1,32,900 - 2,356,37 1 Captive Liabilities 1 2,8970,476 6 1 3,64,714 8 1<	1550	Investments accounted for using equity method (note 6(h))	1		1	171,567	,	2580	Non-current lease liabilities (note 6(p))		1	1,879,350	4
Right-of-use assets (note 6(k)) 2,134,317 5 2,380,370 5 2670 Other non-current liabilities (notes 6(f) and (s)) 661,995 1 Investment property (note 6(l)) 32,900 - 33,363 - 33,364 - 36,34714 8 Intrangible assets (note 6(l)) 2,130,289 4 2,256,589 5 4 2,256,589 5 4 2,256,589 1 4,582,893 10 4,582,893 10 1,120,908 4 4,582,893 10 1,120,908 4 4,582,893 10 1,120,908 4 1,120,908 4 4,582,893 10 1,120,908 4 1,120,908 4 4,582,893 10 1,120,908 4 1,120,908 4 1,120,908 4 1,120,908 4 1,120,908 4 1,120,908 4 1,120,908 4 1,120,908 4 1,120,908 4 1,120,908 4 1,120,908 1,120,908 4 1,120,908 1,120,908 1,120,908 1,120,908 1,120,908	1600	Property, plant and equipment (notes 6(j) and 8)	8,2	46,823	17	7,604,823	15	2630	Long-term deferred revenue (note 6(j))	803,862 2	1	1,003,576	2
Investment property (note 6(1)) 32,900 2, 136,35 4 2,256,589 5 Total liabilities 21,30,259 4 2,256,589 5 Total liabilities 2,130,259 4 2,256,589 5 Total liabilities 2,130,259 4 2,256,589 5 Total liabilities 2,130,259 4 2,256,589 5 Total liabilities 2,130,0254 3 36,1729 3 36,1729 3 36,1729 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3	1755	Right-of-use assets (note 6(k))	2,1	34,317	5	2,380,370	5	2670	Other non-current liabilities (notes 6(r) and (s))	661,995		591,016	-1
Intangible assets (note 6(m))	1760	Investment property (note 6(1))		32,900		33,363	,			3,634,714 8	4	4,499,462	6
Deferred tax assets (note 6(s)) 747,289 2 692,823 1 Equity attributable to owners of parent: 4,582,893 10 Other non-current assets (note 8) 361,268 1 364,799 1 310 Ordinary shares (note 6(1)) 2,129,908 4 I 4,003,644 30 13,744,731 28 320 Capital surplus (note 6(1)) 1,599,217 4 1 2,17,130 3320 Special reserve (note 6(1)) 1,217,130 3 3320 Other equity interest 1,217,130 3 3400 Other equity interest 1,093,217 4 1350 Other equity interests 1,015,162 (2) 350 A7,264,061 100 49,474,198 100 100 100 100 10al assets 10al liabilities and equity	1780	Intangible assets (note 6(m))	2,1	30,259	4	2,256,589	5		Total liabilities	ļ	33	33,031,686 67	<u></u>
Other non-current assets (note 8) 364,799 1 3110 Ordinary shares (note 6(1)) 4,582,893 10 14,003,644 30 13,744,731 28 3200 Capital surplus (notes 6(1)) and (1)) 1,999,217 4 33.0 13,744,731 28 320 Special reserve (note 6(1)) 1,217,130 3 33.0 Special reserve (note 6(1)) 1,217,130 3 33.0 Unappropriated retained earnings (note 6(1)) 7,433,108 16 33.0 Other equity interest 1,946,491 4 36.X Non-controlling interests (note 6(1)) 1,946,491 4 36.X 100 49,474,108 100 49,474,108 100 40,1264,061 100 49,474,108 100 100 100	1840	Deferred tax assets (note 6(s))	7	47,289	2	692,823	-		Equity attributable to owners of parent:				
14,003,644 30 13,744,731 28 3200 Capital surplus (notes 6(1) and (1)) 2,129,908 4 3310	1990	Other non-current assets (note 8)	3	61,268	-	364,799	-	3110	Ordinary shares (note 6(t))			4,552,633	6
33.0 Legal reserve (note 6(1)) 32.0 Special reserve (note 6(1)) 33.50 Unappropriated retained earnings (note 6(1)) 34.00 Other equity interest 36.X Non-controlling interests (note 6(1)) Total laplities and equity Total lablities and equity			14,0	•	30	13,744,731	28	3200	Capital surplus (notes 6(i) and (t))		1	1,758,780	3
3320 Special reserve (note 6(1)) 1,217,130 3 3350 Unappropriated retained earnings (note 6(1)) 7,433,108 16 3400 Other equity interest (note 6(1)) (1,015,162) (2) 1,946,491 4 Total equity Total liabilities and equity (1,00) (1,015,163) (1,015,16								3310	Legal reserve (note 6(t))		1	1,769,946	4
3350 Unappropriated retained earnings (note 6(t)) 7,433,108 16 3400 Other equity interest 36XX Non-controlling interests (note 6(j))								3320	Special reserve (note 6(t))		1	1,046,360	2
3400 Other equity interest (1,015,162) (2) (2) (3) (3) (3) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4								3350	Unappropriated retained earnings (note 6(t))			6,492,401 1	13
36XX Non-controlling interests (note 6(i))								3400	Other equity interest			(1,444,608) ((3)
Total equity Total liabilities and equity 100 49,474,198 100 Total liabilities and equity 8 47,264,061 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100								36XX	Non-controlling interests (note 6(i))	1		2,267,000	5
<u>\$ 47,264,061 </u>									Total equity			16,442,512 33	<u>دا</u>
		Total assets	\$ 47,2	64,061 1	<u> </u>		100		Total liabilities and equity			49,474,198 100	911

(English Translation of Consolidated Financial Statements Originally Issued in Chinese) PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. AND SUBSIDIARIES

Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income

For the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021

(Expressed in Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars, Except for Earnings Per Share)

		2022		2021	
		Amount	<u>%</u>	Amount	<u>%</u>
4000	Operating revenue (notes 6(w) and 7)	\$ 79,240,765	100	71,649,849	100
5000	Operating costs (notes 6(g), (p), (r), (x) and 12)	68,256,490	86	62,270,246	87
	Gross profit from operation	10,984,275	14	9,379,603	13
	Operating expenses (notes $6(m)$, (p) , (r) , (u) , (x) and 12):				
6100	Selling expenses	1,868,828	3	1,654,914	2
6200	Administrative expenses	2,313,027	3	2,015,183	3
6300	Research and development expenses	3,366,095	4	2,907,911	4
6450	Expected credit loss (reversal) (notes 6(e) and (f))	91,552		(11,010)	
	Total operating expenses	7,639,502	10	6,566,998	9
	Net operating income	3,344,773	4	2,812,605	4
	Non-operating income and expenses:				
7100	Interest income	95,190	-	118,339	-
7010	Other income (notes $6(c)$, (q) and (y))	63,709	-	112,322	-
7020	Other gains and losses (notes $6(h)$, (j) , (m) and (z))	457,298	-	229,800	-
7060	Shares of loss of associates accounted for using equity method (note 6(h))	(42,489)	-	(61,551)	-
7050	Finance costs (note $6(p)$)	(289,517)	-	(181,552)	-
	Total non-operating income and expenses	284,191	_	217,358	_
	Profit before tax	3,628,964	4	3,029,963	4
7950	Less: Income tax expenses (note 6(s))	760,003	1	636,742	1
	Profit	2,868,961	3	2,393,221	3
8300	Other comprehensive income (loss):				
8310	Items that may not be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss:				
8311	Losses on remeasurements of defined benefit plans (note 6(r))	6,971	_	(5,574)	_
8316	Unrealized gains (losses) from investments in equity instruments measured at fair value through other comprehensive income	11,974	_	89,862	-
8349	Income tax related to components of other comprehensive income that will not be reclassified to profit or loss				
	Components of other comprehensive income that will not be reclassified to profit or loss	18,945		84,288	
8360	Items that may be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss:				
8361	Exchange differences on translation of foreign operation's financial statements	522,322	1	(307,997)	-
8399	Income tax related to components of other comprehensive income that will be reclassified to profit or loss				
	Components of other comprehensive income that will be reclassified to profit or loss	522,322	1	(307,997)	
8300	Other comprehensive income after tax	541,267	1	(223,709)	
	Comprehensive income	\$ 3,410,228	4	2,169,512	3
	Profit attributable to:				
8610	Owners of parent	\$ 2,742,609	3	2,298,282	3
8620	Non-controlling interests (note 6(i))	126,352		94,939	
		\$ <u>2,868,961</u>	3	2,393,221	3
	Comprehensive income attributable to:				
8710	Owners of parent	\$ 3,214,191	4	2,121,938	3
8720	Non-controlling interests (note 6(i))	196,037		47,574	
		\$ <u>3,410,228</u>	4	2,169,512	3
	Earnings per share (note 6(v))				
9710	Basic earnings per share (NT dollars)	\$	6.10		5.13
9810	Diluted earnings per share (NT dollars)	\$	6.02		5.09
			-	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	_

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

Issuance of restricted stock

Effect of the liquidation of equity instruments at fair value through other comprehensive income

Balance at December 31, 2022

Changes in shares of investment accounted for using equity method

Cash dividends of ordinary share

Special reserve

Legal reserve

Amortization expense of restricted stock

Cancellation of restricted stock

Appropriation and distribution of retained earnings:

Comprehensive income

(English Translation of Consolidated Financial Statements Originally Issued in Chinese) PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. AND SUBSIDIARIES

Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity For the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021 (Expressed in Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars)

Equity attributable to owners of parent

								Total	equity	15,500,590	2,393,221	(223,709)	2,169,512			(1,354,873)	16,855	110,428			16,442,512	2,868,961	541,267	3,410,228		,	(1,411,230)	(332,808)	184,883	,	1	,	18,293,585
							Non-	controlling	interests	2,212,757	94,939	(47,365)	47,574	ŗ			699'9	,		,	2,267,000	126,352	69,685	196,037		,	,	(516,546)	,	,	1		1,946,491
						Total equity	attributable	to owners of controlling	parent	13,287,833	2,298,282	(176,344)	2,121,938	1		(1,354,873)	10,186	110,428		,	14,175,512	2,742,609	471,582	3,214,191		,	(1,411,230)	183,738	184,883	1	1		16,347,094
							Unearned	employee	compensation	(113,289)	1	-	1		ı		,	110,428	8,196	(232,812)	(227,477)	,				,	,	,	184,883	26,973	(244,623)	,	(260,244)
Other equity interest		Unrealized	gains (losses) from financial		assets at	tair value	through other	comprehensive	income	(41,833)		89,862	89,862							,	48,029	,	11,974	11,974	1	,	,	(2,741)				343	57,605
Oth				,	Exchange	=	translation	of financial c	statements	(1,004,528)		(260,632)	(260,632)				,				(1,265,160)		452,637	452,637				,					(812,523)
	'					gs	Unappropriated	retained	earnings	5,733,458	2,298,282	(5,574)	2,292,708	(191,473)	12,581	(1,354,873)		,		,	6,492,401	2,742,609	6,971	2,749,580	(229,271)	(170,770)	(1,411,230)	2,741			,	(343)	7,433,108
						Ketained earnings	Ω	Special	reserve	1,058,941	,	-	1		(12,581)		,	,	,	,	1,046,360	,				170,770	,	,	,	,	,		1,217,130
					ŕ	X		Legal	reserve	1,578,473	1	-	-	191,473			,	,		,	1,769,946	•			229,271	,	,	,	,	,	,		1,999,217
						ı		Capital	surplus	1,567,628	1			1			10,186	,	(6,446)	187,412	1,758,780	•				,	,	183,738		(21,683)	209,073		2,129,908
								Ordinary	shares	\$ 4,508,983	1	'						,	(1,750)	45,400	4,552,633	•				•	•	,		(5,290)	35,550	,	\$ 4,582,893

Changes in shares of investment accounted for using equity method

Special reserve Cash dividends of ordinary share

Legal reserve

Amortization expense of restricted stock

Cancellation of restricted stock

ssuance of restricted stock

Balance at December 31, 2021
Profit
Other comprehensive income

Comprehensive income Appropriation and distribution of retained earnings:

Other comprehensive income

Balance at January 1, 2021

(English Translation of Consolidated Financial Statements Originally Issued in Chinese) PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD. AND SUBSIDIARIES

Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows

For the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021

(Expressed in Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars)

		2022	
Cash flows from (used in) operating activities:	d.	2 (20 0(4	2.020.062
Profit before tax Adjustments:	\$	3,628,964	3,029,963
Adjustments: Adjustments to reconcile profit (loss):			
Depreciation expense		1,658,468	1,720,325
Amortization expense		228,854	220,634
Expected credit loss (reversal)		91,552	(11,010)
Interest expense		284,692	177,287
Interest income		(95,190)	(118,339)
Compensation cost of share-based payment		200,363	127,283
Impairment losses of intangible assets		29,198	-
Impairment losses of associates accounted for using equity method		157,740	300,274
Shares of loss of associates accounted for using equity method		42,489	61,551
Loss (gain) on disposal of property, plant and equipment		(3,510)	26,746
Impairment loss of property, plant and equipment (reversal)		6,084	(16,476)
Gain on disposal of right-of-use assets		(17,338)	(6,560)
Total adjustments to reconcile profit		2,583,402	2,481,715
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:		(240.740)	157.520
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss		(240,746)	157,520
Notes and accounts receivable		(2,065,746) 75,693	216,314 67,909
Accounts receivable from related parties Other receivables		356,678	43,485
Inventories		3,811,097	(2,917,138)
Other current assets		339,712	522,565
Other operating assets		(8,364)	(10,290)
Changes in operating assets		2,268,324	(1,919,635)
Financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss		413,607	170,883
Notes and accounts payable		(3,654,734)	(1,307,796)
Salaries payable		196,700	350,331
Other payables		1,087,725	(412,471)
Refund liabilities		212,842	278,110
Other current liabilities		863,648	(67,669)
Other operating liabilities		(74,244)	(256,961)
Changes in operating liabilities		(954,456)	(1,245,573)
Total changes in operating assets and liabilities		1,313,868	(3,165,208)
Total adjustments		3,897,270	(683,493)
Cash inflow generated from operations		7,526,234	2,346,470
Interest received		95,190	118,339
Interest paid		(284,614)	(177,211)
Income taxes paid		(1,142,812) 6,193,998	(614,122)
Net cash flows from operating activities Cash flows from (used in) investing activities:		0,193,998	1,673,476
Acquisition of financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive income		(108,358)	(35,097)
Proceeds from the liquidation of financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive income		8,538	(33,071)
Proceeds from capital reduction of financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive income		- 0,550	6,234
Decrease (increase) in financial assets measured at amortized cost		1,535,721	(810,506)
Acquisition of property, plant and equipment		(1,931,157)	(3,044,488)
Proceeds from disposal of property, plant and equipment		27,574	25,738
Decrease (increase) in refundable deposits		(47,388)	36,006
Dividends received		10,744	4,858
Acquisition of unamortized expense		(33,665)	(58,083)
Proceeds from disposal of unamortized expense		4,414	1,680
Net cash flows used in investing activities		(533,577)	(3,873,658)
Cash flows from (used in) financing activities:			
(Decrease) increase in short-term borrowings		(1,541,459)	1,125,770
(Decrease) increase in long-term borrowings		(996,955)	705,496
(Decrease) increase in guarantee deposits received		(127)	28
Payment of lease liabilities		(234,706)	(249,172)
Cash dividends		(1,411,230)	(1,354,873)
Repurchase shares of employee stocks ownership plan		(348,287)	
Net cash flows from (used in) financing activities		(4,532,764)	227,249
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents		317,989	(123,179)
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents Cash and eash equivalents at beginning of period		1,445,646	(2,096,112)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	•	4,839,241 6,284,887	6,935,353 4,839,241
Cash and Cash equivalents at end of period	<u> </u>	0,404,00/	4,037,441

PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD.

Comparison of Amendments to the Articles of Incorporation

Amended Content	Current Content	Reason for Amendment and Explanation
Article 9 Shareholder meetings shall consist of regular meetings and special meetings. Regular meetings shall be convened once a year within 6 months from the end of each accounting year. Special meetings shall be convened as required. Shareholder meetings can be held by means of visual communication network or other methods promulgated by the central competent authority.	Article 9 Shareholder meetings shall consist of regular meetings and special meetings. Regular meetings shall be convened once a year within 6 months from the end of each accounting year. Special meetings shall be convened as required.	Amended according to 172-2 of the Company Act.
Article 30 These Articles of Incorporation were established on March 8, 2006, Seventeenth amendment was made on July 13, 2021. Eighteenth amendment was made on May 25, 2023	Article 30 These Articles of Incorporation were established on March 8, 2006, Seventeenth amendment was made on July 13, 2021	Add an update to the amendment date.

Schedule 5

List of Director Candidates

Current Position	 Primax Electronics Ltd. / Chief Strategy Officer Tymphany Worldwide Enterprises Ltd. / Representative of institutional director Laowang Holding Limited Taiwan Branch (Cayman) / Director 	None.
Experience	 Primax Electronics Ltd. / Independent Director Tymphany Worldwide Enterprises Ltd. / Independent Director Fu Xun Tong Co., Ltd. / Chairman Mobinnova Co., Ltd. / Chairman Cisco Systems Inc. (China) / President 	 TSMC / Vice General Manager of Human Resources TSMC / Vice General Manager of Human Resources Trend Micro Inc. / Vice General Manager of Human Resources
Education	-M.B.A. J. L. Kellogg School of Management at Northwestern University (USA) -Department of Control Engineering National Chiao Tung University	Master of International Business, National Taiwan University
Name of Candidate	Jia-Bin Duh	Hui-Fan Ma
Title	Director	Independent Director

Addendum:

list for elections to the Board. In accordance with the Corporate Governance Best Practice Principles of the Company, when reviewing the qualification of the Articles of Incorporation of the Company. The Nomination Committee undertakes a review of the qualification of candidates and submits a candidate 1. Nomination Policy and Process: Directors (including independent director) shall be elected pursuant to the candidate nomination system as specified in candidates, the Nomination Committee shall take into account the operation requirements as well as the diversity of Board Directors, such as the background, work experience, gender, knowledge, and skills.

2. The overall capacity and diversity of candidates for the directors (including independent director):

	Law		
Professional knowledge and skills	Accounting and Financial	<i>></i>	
	Information Technology	^	
	Risk Information Accounting and I Management Technology Financial	>	
	nent Policy Management decision	<i>></i>	^
Professional Experience	Leadship and Policy decision	<i>></i>	>
	Management	>	>
	Financial		
	Marketing	>	
	GenderNationality Age Independent Industry Development director	>	
	Industry	>	>
on	Term of Independent director		0~3 years
mpositi	Age	- 69~09	
Basic composition	Nationality	R.O.C.	R.O.C.
	Genderl	Male	Female
Name		Jia-Bin Duh Male R.O.C.	Hui-Fan Ma Female R.O.C.
Title		Director	Independent Director

The information regarding the current operation of the Board of Directors and the Functional Committees, please refer to III. Corporate Governance Report 4. Status of Corporate Governance Implementation of the 2022 Annual Report.

Proposal of removal of the non-competition restrictions on the directors

Title	Name	Current Position in the other companies
Independent Director	Chih-Kai Cheng	Tymphany Worldwide Enterprises Ltd. / Independent Director
Director	Jia-Bin Duh	 Tymphany Worldwide Enterprises Ltd. / Representative of institutional director Laowang Holding Limited Taiwan Branch (Cayman) / Director

PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD.

Regulations of Shareholders' Meeting Proceedings

- 1. Unless otherwise provided for under the law or the Articles of Incorporation, the shareholders' meetings of the Company shall be conducted according to these Regulations.
- 2. The Company shall provide an attendance book for attending shareholders or their proxies (hereinafter the "Shareholders") to sign their names. As an alternative, attending shareholders may submit a sign-in card in lieu of signature on the attendance book.
 - Shareholders shall attend a shareholders' meeting by presenting their attendance card, sign-in card or other attendance document. Proxy solicitors shall bring their ID with them for verification.
- 3. Calculation of attendance and voting at a shareholders' meeting shall be based on the shares.
 - The number of shares in attendance shall be calculated according to the shares indicated by the sign-in cards handed in plus the number of shares whose voting rights are exercised by correspondence or electronically.
- 4. The shareholders' meeting of the Company shall take place at the location of the Company or another place convenient for attendance by shareholders and appropriate for a shareholders' meeting to take place. The meeting shall not start earlier than 9 AM or later than 3 PM.
- 5. The board chairperson shall act as the chairperson of the shareholders' meeting he or she convenes. In the event that the board chairperson is on leave or unable to exercise powers and authorities with cause, the vice chairperson of the board shall act on his or her behalf. In the absence of a vice chairperson or if the vice chairperson is also on leave or unable to exercise powers and authorities, one of the managing director shall be appointed by the board chairperson to act on his or her behalf. In the absence of managing directors, one of the directors shall be appointed. In the event of failure of appointment by the board chairperson, the chairperson of the meeting shall be elected from among the managing directors or other directors.

When a managing director or a director serves as chair, as referred to in the preceding paragraph, the managing director or director shall be one who has held that position for six months or more and who understands the financial and business conditions of the Company. The same shall be true for a representative of a juristic person director that serves as chair.

When a shareholders' meeting is convened by a person with the right to convene the meeting other than a member of the Board of Directors, the person with the right to convene the meeting shall act as the chairperson of the meeting.

- 6. The Company may send its appointed lawyers, public certified accountants or other relevant persons to attend a shareholders' meeting and respond to relevant questions during the meeting.
- 7. The Company shall make an uninterrupted audio and video record the proceedings of the whole shareholders' meeting and keep the recording for at least one year or a longer period of time until conclusion of a litigation proceedings if a shareholder files an action in accordance with Article 189 of the Company Act.
- 8. The chairperson of the meeting shall have the meeting called to order when the meeting is scheduled to start, provided that if the shareholders present at the meeting represent less than a majority of the total issued shares, the chairperson may announce to delay the meeting not more than twice for less than a total delay of one hour. In the event after two delays the quorum is not met but the shareholders present at the meeting represent one-third of the total issued shares or more, a tentative resolution may be passed according to Paragraph 1, Article 175 of the Company Act.

In the case that the shareholders present at the meeting represent a majority of the total issued shares before the conclusion of the meeting, the chairperson may submit the tentative resolution to the shareholders' meeting for a vote of approval according to Article 174 of the Company Act.

9. The agenda of a shareholders' meeting shall be created by the Board of Directors with the proposal submitted by the Board of Directors to be dealt with on a prioritized basis during the meeting. When the above proposals are being discussed, the chairperson of the meeting may determine if a shareholder's comments are related to the proposal in question. If the feedback or comments are not related to the proposal in question, discussion shall be continued at an extempore motion. The related agenda (including extemporary motions and ordinary resolutions) shall be resolved by voting each. A meeting shall be proceeded with in accordance with a predetermined agenda unless changed by the resolution of a shareholders' meeting.

The chairperson of the meeting shall not close the meeting prior to conclusion of the agenda unless a resolution is passed in favor of the closure.

After closure of the meeting, shareholders shall not select a new chairperson to continue the meeting at the same location or a new location, except in the case of closure announced by the chairperson in violation of the regulations of meeting proceedings when a new chairperson may be elected with a majority vote of the attending shareholders to continue the meeting.

- 10. When a meeting is in progress, the chairperson may announce a break based on time considerations.
- 11. Before speaking, an attending shareholder must specify on a speaker's slip the subject of the speech, his or her shareholder account number (or attendance card number), and account name. The order in which shareholders speak will be set by the chairperson.

A shareholder in attendance who has submitted a speaker's slip but does not actually speak shall be deemed to have not spoken. When the content of the speech does not correspond to the subject given on the speaker's slip, the spoken content shall prevail.

When an attending shareholder is speaking, other shareholders may not speak or interrupt unless they have sought and obtained the consent of the chairperson and the shareholder that has the floor; the chairperson shall stop any violation.

The chair may direct the proctors or security personnel to help maintain order at the meeting place.

12. No shareholders may pose questions about the issues stated in the report part of the agenda until the chairperson or his or her designated person has read aloud the contents or completed the report. Each shareholder may speak not more than twice and for not more than five minutes every time he or she speaks. The chairperson may permit an extension of five minutes and there may be only one extension.

The requirements on the amount of time and number of times in the preceding paragraph shall apply when a shareholder is speaking about the agenda items listed in the recognition and discussion parts, and the various issues brought up in the extempore motion.

The provisions in Paragraph 1 above shall apply mutatis mutandis when a shareholder is speaking about anything unrelated to the agenda item in the extempore motion for the amount of time and number of times of speech. If the shareholder's speech violates the above rules or exceeds the scope of the agenda item, the chairperson may terminate the speech.

- 13. When the government or a corporation is a shareholder, it may be represented by more than one representative at a shareholders' meeting. When a corporation is appointed to attend the shareholders' meeting as proxy, it may designate only one person to represent it in the meeting.
 - If the government or a corporate shareholder designated two or more persons to represent it in the shareholders' meeting, only one person may speak about the same agenda item.
- 14. After an attending shareholder has spoken, the chairperson may respond in person or direct relevant personnel to respond.
- 15. When the chairperson is of the opinion that a proposal has been discussed sufficiently to put it to a vote, the chairperson may announce the discussion closed and call for a vote within sufficient voting period.

16. For voting of a proposal, the proposal is approved with a majority vote of the attending shareholders except for the special resolutions otherwise provided for under the Company Act and the Articles of Incorporation.

If a shareholder authorizes a proxy to attend the shareholders' meeting, with the exception of a trust enterprise or a shareholder services agent approved by the competent securities authority, when one person is concurrently appointed as proxy by two or more shareholders, the voting rights represented by that proxy may not exceed 3% of the voting rights represented by the total number of issued shares. If that percentage is exceeded, the voting rights in excess of that percentage shall not be included in the calculation.

When a shareholder is an interested party in relation to an agenda item, and there is the likelihood that such a relationship would prejudice the interests of the Company, that shareholder may not vote on that item, and may not exercise voting rights as proxy for any other shareholder.

The number of shares for which voting rights may not be exercised under the preceding paragraph shall not be calculated as part of the voting rights represented by attending shareholders.

17. When there is an amendment or an alternative to a proposal, the chairperson shall present the amended or alternative proposal together with the original proposal and decide the order in which they will be put to a vote. When any one among them is passed, the other proposals will then be deemed rejected, and no further voting shall be required.

Vote monitoring and counting personnel for the voting on a proposal shall be appointed by the chairperson, provided that all monitoring personnel shall be shareholders of the Company. The tally of the vote shall be immediately announced and recorded.

18. If a force majeure event occurs when a meeting is in progress, the chairperson may rule the meeting temporarily suspended and announce a time when, in view of the circumstances, the meeting will be resumed.

If the meeting venue is no longer available for continued use and not all of the items (including extempore motions) on the meeting agenda have been addressed, the shareholders meeting may adopt a resolution to resume the meeting at another venue.

A resolution may be adopted at a shareholders' meeting to defer or resume the meeting within five days in accordance with Article 182 of the Company Act.

- 19. For matters not provided for in these Rules, the Company Act and other applicable laws and regulations shall govern.
- 20. These Regulations shall come into force upon approval of the shareholders' meeting. The same shall apply to amendments hereto.
- 21. These Regulations were established on November 7, 2008.

The first amendment was made on June 4, 2009.

The second amendment was made on May 25, 2017.

The third amendment was made on June 23, 2020.

ARTICLES OF INCORPORATION OF PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD.

Chapter I. General provisions

- Article 1. The Company shall be named Primax Electronics Ltd. (致伸科技股份有限公司) and be incorporated as a Company Limited by Shares in accordance with the Company Act of the Republic of China.
- Article 2. The scope of business of the Company shall be as follows:
 - 1. CB01020 Office Machines Manufacturing
 - 2. CC01030 Electric Appliance and Audiovisual Electric Products Manufacturing
 - 3. CC01060 Wired Communication Equipment and Apparatus Manufacturing
 - 4. CC01070 Telecommunication Equipment and Apparatus Manufacturing
 - 5. CC01080 Electronic Parts and Components Manufacturing
 - 6. CC01101 Restrained Telecom Radio Frequency Equipments and Materials Manufacturing
 - 7. CC01110 Computers and Computing Peripheral Equipments Manufacturing
 - 8. CE01030 Photographic and Optical Equipment Manufacturing
 - 9. F401021 Restrained Telecom Radio Frequency Equipments and Materials Import
 - 10. I301010 Software Design Services
 - 11. F113050 Wholesale of Computing and Business Machinery Equipment
 - 12. F118010 Wholesale of Computer Software
 - 13. F213030 Retail sale of Computing and Business Machinery Equipment
 - 14. F218010 Retail Sale of Computer Software
 - 15. F114030 Wholesale of Motor Vehicle Parts and Supplies
 - 16. F214030 Retail Sale of Motor Vehicle Pars and Supplies
 - 17. C805050 Industrial Plastic Products Manufacturing
 - 18. CA02010 Metal Architectural Components Manufacturing
 - 19. CA02090 Metal Line Products Manufacturing
 - 20. F401010 International Trade
 - 21. ZZ99999 All business items that are not prohibited or restricted by law, except those that are subject to special approval.
- Article 3. The head office of the Company shall be located in Taipei City. The Board of Directors may decide to establish branch offices in other appropriate locations, and shall decide for the establishment and dissolution of such branch offices.
- Article 4. The Company may provide guarantees for third parties as it deemed necessary for business or investment purposes in accordance with its internal Rules for Endorsement and Guarantee
- Article 4-1. The Company may invest in other enterprises as deemed necessary for its business operations, and may, upon the approval of the Board of Directors, act as a shareholder with limited liability of another company, and its total investment in other enterprises is not subject to the limit of 40% of the Company's paid-in capital prescribed in Article 13 of the Company Act.
- Article 4-2. The Company shall make public announcements in accordance with Article 28 of the Company Act.

Chapter II. Shares

Article 5. The total capital of the Company is authorized at Five and Half Billion New Taiwan Dollars (NT\$5,500,000,000), which consists of 550,000,000 common shares, with a par value of Ten New Taiwan Dollars (NT\$10) per share, which the Board of Directors has been authorized to issue in stages. Forty Million (40,000,000) shares of the total number

of shares specified in the preceding paragraph, with a par value of Ten New Taiwan Dollars (NT\$10) per share, shall be preserved for issuing employee share subscription warrant, which the Board of Directors has been authorized to issue in one-time or in stages in accordance with actual needs.

When the Company buys back its shares, issues share subscription warrant and restricted stock awards, reserves the share subscription rights for employees when issues new shares in accordance with the laws, the employees who are entitled to receive the aforementioned stock or rights may include the employees of parents or subsidaries of the Company meeting certain specific requirements.

- Article 6. When the Company issues new stock, all shares for that issuance may be printed in one printing in accordance with Article 162-1 of the Company Act and shall be deposited with the centralized securities depository enterprise. Alternatively, if the Company does not need to print shares for its issued stock in accordance with Article 162-2 of the Company Act, must register stock with the centralized securities depository enterprise.
- Article 6-1. A shareholders' resolutions shall be adopted before the Company withdraws its public offering of shares, and this provision shall not be amended while the Company is still listed (or OTC listed).
- Article 7. Except when the requirements of other laws or securities rules apply, the Company's stock affairs including transfer, creation of pledge, reporting of loss, transfer via inheritance, transfer via gift, lost or change of specimen chop and change of address shall be handled in accordance with the Regulations Governing the Administration of Shareholder Services of Public Companies.
- Article 8. The entries in the shareholders' roster shall not be altered within the time periods specified in Article 165 of the Company Act.

Chapter III. Shareholders' Meetings

- Article 9. Shareholder meetings shall consist of regular meetings and special meetings. Regular meetings shall be convened once a year within 6 months from the end of each accounting year. Special meetings shall be convened as required.
- Article 10. A notice to convene a regular meeting of shareholders shall be given to each shareholder thirty (30) days in advance. A notice to convene a special meeting of shareholders shall be given to each shareholder fifteen (15) days in advance. The notice shall state when, where and why the meeting is to be convened. The company shall also prepare a manual for shareholders' meeting proceedings prior to the scheduled meeting date of that shareholders' meeting.
- Article 11. Except in the circumstances set forth in the Company Act under which the shares shall have no voting power, shareholders of the Company shall be entitled to one vote for each share they hold. The voting power at a shareholders' meeting may be exercised in writing or by way of electronic transmission. A shareholder who exercises his/her/its voting power at a shareholders meeting in writing or by way of electronic transmission shall be deemed to have attended the said shareholders' meeting in person, but shall be deemed to have waived his/her/its voting power in respective of any extemporary motion(s) and/or the amendment(s) to the contents of the original proposal(s) at the said shareholders' meeting. Such shareholder's declaration of intention shall be dealt with in accordance Article 177-2 of the Company Act.
- Article 12. Except where other legal regulations apply, all shareholders meetings shall be convened by the Board of Directors in accordance with the Company Act, and the Chairman of the Board of Directors shall serve as the chairman of shareholder meetings. In case the Chairman of the Board is on leave or absent or can not exercise his/her power and authority for any cause, the designation of his/her duties shall follow Article 208 of the

Company Act; where as for a shareholders' meeting convened by any other person having the convening right, he/she shall act as the chairman of that meeting provided, however, that if there are two or more persons having the convening right, the chairman of the meeting shall be elected from among themselves.

- Article 13. Resolutions at a Shareholders' meeting shall, unless otherwise provided by law, be adopted by a majority vote of shareholders present in person or by proxy, who represent a majority of the total number of outstanding shares.
- Article 14. In case a shareholder is unable to attend the shareholders' meeting, that shareholder may explicitly appoint one proxy agent to attend on his/her behalf within a scope of authorization upon presentation of a proxy letter issued by the Company. Except when the requirements of the Company Act apply, the use of proxies for attendance at shareholder meetings shall be handled in accordance with the Regulations Governing the Use of Proxies for Attendance at Shareholder Meetings of Public Companies.
- Article 15. Resolutions made in shareholder meetings shall be recorded in the minutes and signed and affixed thereon by the chairman. The minutes shall be sent to all shareholders within 20 days after the meeting. The preparation and distribution of the minutes of shareholders' meeting as required in the preceding paragraph may be effected by means of electronic transmission or a public announcement

Chapter IV. The Board of Directors

Article 16. The Company shall establish a Board consisting of from 5 to 9 persons, all to be elected from among persons with legal capacities by the shareholders for terms of 3 years. A candidates nomination system shall be adopted for the election of directors and the same person may be elected again upon expiry of the term. Among the above-mentioned number of directors, the Company may have at least three and not less than one-fifth (1/5) of the directors as independent directors, who shall be elected by the shareholders under the candidate nomination system. The professional qualifications, shareholding, restrictions on serving other functions, determination of independence, method of nomination and election and other compliance matters with regard to independent directors shall be in accordance with relevant rules of the competent authority. The directors of the Company shall be elected in accordance with the Rules for Election of Directors of the Company.

The total number of registered shares of the Company that may be held by all directors shall be follow the standard established in accordance with the "Guidelines for Shareholding Percentage by Directors and Supervisors of Publicly Traded Companies and Audit Practice" promulgated by the competent authority.

The Company may establish a remuneration committee or other functional committees in accordance with actual needs.

Article 16-1 The Company shall establish an audit committee in accordance with Article 14-4 of the Securities and Exchange Act, which shall be responsible for exercising such powers and duties of supervisors specified in the Company Act, the Securities and Exchange Act and other laws.

The audit committee shall be composed of the entire number of independent directors, at least one of whom shall have accounting or financial expertise, and one of whom shall be convener.

A resolution of the audit committee shall have the concurrence of one-half or more of all members.

Article 17. The directors shall form a Board of Directors. The Chairman of the Board of Directors shall be elected from among the directors by a majority vote at a meeting attended by two-thirds or more of the directors. The Board of Directors may also in the same manner

elect the Vice Chairman. The Chairman of the Board of Directors shall represent the Company externally.

- Article 18. Unless otherwise provided by law, meeting of the Board of Directors shall be called and chaired by its Chairman. In case the Chairman of the Board of Directors is on leave or absent or can not exercise his/her power and authority for any cause, the Chairman of the Board of Directors shall designate one of the directors to act on his/her behalf. In the absence of such a designation, the directors shall elect from among themselves an acting chairman of the Board of Directors. In calling a meeting of the Board of Directors, a notice shall be given to each director no later than 7 days prior to the scheduled meeting date. In the case of emergency, the meeting may be convened at any time. The notice may be delivered in writing, by email or fax.
- Article 19. Unless otherwise provided for in the Company Act, resolutions of the Board of Directors shall be adopted by a majority of the directors at a meeting attended by a majority of the directors.
- Article 20. If, for any reason whatsoever, a director cannot attend a Board meeting, that director may issue a letter of authorization designating another director to act on behalf of the absent director; however, a director may act as the representative of only one other director. When a Board meeting is held by video conference, directors participating in such a meeting through video conference shall be deemed to have participated in the meeting in person.
- Article 21. The Company's directors shall be entitled to travel allowances at an amount determined by the Board. The Board shall be authorized to determine the compensation of all directors on the basis of the prevailing standards in the industry. If a director concurrently holds another post at the Company, the salary received by such director for the other post shall be provided in accordance with the rules of the Company relating to personnel management.
- Article 22. Directors of the Company may authorize the Board to purchase liability insurance during the terms of the directors to cover the liability for compensation borne by them in accordance with the law within the scope of their duties.

Chapter V. Management Personnel

- Article 23. The Company shall have general manager responsible for managing all business at the Company in accordance with Board decisions. The general manager shall be appointed or dismissed by a resolution to be adopted by a majority vote of the directors at a meeting of the Board of Directors attended by at least a majority of the entire directors of the Company.
- Article 24. The Board of Directors shall prepare the following statements at the closing date/end of each fiscal year, and submit them to the general shareholder meeting for recognition:
 - 1. Report on operations;
 - 2. Financial Statements; and
 - 3. Proposal concerning distribution of net profits or action to deal with losses.
- Article 25. When allocating the earnings for each year, the Company shall first offset its losses in previous year and set aside a legal capital reserve at 10% of the earing left over, until the accumulated legal capital reserve has equaled the total capital of the Company; then set aside special capital reserve in accordance with relevant laws, the balance of the earings shall combined into an aggregate amount of undistributed surplus, which shall become the aggregate distributable surplus; to be distributed by the Board's distribution proposals and according to the resolution adopted at the shareholders meeting.

The Company shall distribute 2 to 10 percent of distributable profit of the current yea as employee's compensation and not more than 2% of the profit for Directors' compensation; provided, however, that the Company shall have reserved a sufficient

amount to offset its accumulated losses.

The employee's compensation may be distributed by way of shares or cash; and the employees entitled to receive shares or cash includes the employees of subsidiaries of the company meeting certain requirements.

The said Copmany's profit for each year as set forth in the second paragraph shall be the profit before tax (PBT) (i.e. before deducting the sums of employee's compensation and Directors' compensation).

The Company may distribute employee's compensation and the Directors' compensation by a resolution adopted by a majority vote at a meeting of the Board attended by two-thirds of the total number of Directors; a report of such distribution shall be submitted to the meeting of the Members.

- Article 26. Based on the Company's current environment, growth stage, future capital needs and long term financial planning, and taking into consideration on the interests of shareholders and a balanced dividend; dividend shall be distributed as a stock or cash dividend, but a cash dividend should be no lower than ten percent (10%) of the total shareholder dividend. However, the proportion of the above cash dividend shall be adjusted based on the overall business operations of the current year.
- Article 27. When the Company issues employee share subscription warrant at the offering price below their market value (net worth of each stock), a special resolution shall be adopted, at a shareholders' meeting, by two-third of the voting rights exercised by the shareholders present at the shareholders' meeting who represent a majority of the outstanding shares of the Company. To transfer shares to employees at less than the average actual share repurchase price, the Company must have, before such transfers, obtained the consent of at least two-thirds of the voting rights present at the most recent shareholders meeting attended by shareholders representing a majority of total issued shares.

Chapter VI. Supplementary Provisions

- Article 28. Rules for implementation of these Articles of Incorporation may be set up separately.
- Article 29. Provisions of the Company Act shall be referred to for matters not provided for in these Articles of Incorporation.
- Article 30. These Articles of Incorporation were established on March 8, 2006.

First amendment was made on April 3, 2007.

Second amendment was made on June 13, 2007.

Third amendment was made on October 5, 2007.

Fourth amendment was made on November 7, 2007.

Fifth amendment was made on December 28, 2007.

Sixth amendment was made on August 27, 2009.

Seventh amendment was made on September 22, 2009.

Eighth amendment was made on October 23, 2009.

Ninth amendment was made on November 20, 2009.

Tenth amendment was made on June 25, 2010.

Eleventh amendment was made on June 19, 2012.

Twelfth amendment was made on June 25, 2013.

Thirteenth amendment was made on September 5, 2014.

Fourteenth amendment was made on June 29, 2015.

Fifteenth amendment was made on June 20, 2016.

Sixteenth amendment was made on May 30, 2018.

Seventeenth amendment was made on July 13, 2021.

Primax Electronics Ltd. Chairman: Li-Sheng Liang

Primax Electronics Ltd. Rules for Election of Directors

Article 1: Purpose and Legal Basis

To elect and appoint directors in a fair, impartial and open manner, these Rules are established in accordance with the provisions of the Company Act and the Articles of Incorporation with reference to Article 41 of the Corporate Governance Best Practice Principles for TWSE/GTSM Listed Companies and the Regulations Governing Appointment of Independent Directors and Compliance Matters for Public Companies.

Article 2: Scope of Application

Unless otherwise provided for under the law or in the Articles of Incorporation, election and appointment of the directors of the Company shall be subject to the regulations of these Rules for Election.

- Article 3: Directors of the Company shall be elected from among persons with disposing capacity or corporate shareholders at a shareholders' meeting. Members of the Board of Directors of the Company are expected to have the knowledge, skills and ability required to perform their duties.
- Article 4: Directors of the Company shall be elected by uninominal and cumulative voting.

 Unless otherwise provided for under the Company Act, in an election of the directors of the

Company, each share is entitled to such number of votes equal to the number of directors to be elected and these votes may be cast to one single candidate or distributed among several candidates, with the candidates receiving the votes representing more voting rights to be elected as directors.

Article 5: Qualifications of the independent directors shall be consistent with the requirements under Articles 2, 3 and 4 of the Rules Governing Compliance Required for Appointment of

Independent Directors of a Public Company.

Election of the independent directors of the Company shall be consistent with the requirements under Articles 5, 6, 7, 8 and 9 of the Rules Governing Compliance Required for Appointment of Independent Directors of a Public Company and shall be in compliance with Article 24 of the Corporate Governance Best Practice Principles for TWSE/GTSM Listed Companies.

- Article 6: Number of directors of the Company to be elected shall be subject to the Company's Articles of Incorporation. For the procedure of election of t directors, the candidate nomination system shall be adopted.
- Article 7: If a candidate in the election is a shareholder, voters shall indicate the shareholder account name and account number of the shareholder candidate in the "Candidate" column on the ballot. For candidates who are not shareholders, their name and National ID Number shall be specified. If, however, the candidate is a government authority or corporate shareholder, the name of the government authority or corporate shareholder or both the name of the government authority or corporate shareholder and the name of their representative shall be entered in the account name of the candidate on the ballots. When there are more than one representatives, all their name shall be specified on the ballot.
- Article 8: In an election of the directors of the Company, voting rights shall be calculated for independent and non-independent directors separately according to the number of directors set forth in the Company's Articles of Incorporation. Independent and non-independent director candidates receiving the votes representing more voting rights, as indicated in the tally of the election votes, shall be elected as independent and non-independent directors. In the event of two or more candidates receiving the same weighted votes and the number of elected directors exceeds the required number, the

- candidates receiving the same weighted votes shall draw lots to decide who will be elected or the chairperson of the meeting shall draw lots for the absent candidate.
- Article 9: The Board of Directors shall produce the same number of ballots as the number of directors to be elected, specified with the weighted voting rights, and distribute to the shareholders present at the shareholders' meeting.
- Article 10: Prior to an election, the chairperson shall designate several vote monitoring and counting personnel to perform the various duties. The vote monitoring personnel shall be shareholders. The ballot box shall be prepared by the Board of Director and opened by the vote monitoring personnel for inspection in public prior to voting.
- Article 11: Votes shall be invalid in one of the following circumstances:
 - 1. Ballots are not prepared by the Board of Directors.
 - 2. Blank ballots in the ballot box.
 - 3. Illegible handwriting or altered handwriting.
 - 4. More candidates than the number of candidates to be elected are listed in the same ballot.
 - 5. Symbols, graphics, or texts other than the account name of the candidate or account number of the shareholder (or ID number) are entered on the ballot.
 - 6. In the case of a candidate who is a shareholder, the account name and account number of the shareholder are inconsistent with the information specified in the shareholder roster; or in the case of a candidate who is not a shareholder, the name and ID number are found incorrect upon verification.
 - 7. The name or account number of the shareholder (or ID number) of the candidate are not entered on the ballot.
 - 8. The name of the candidate entered on the ballot is the name of another shareholder but no information such as account number of the shareholder or ID number is shown on the ballot for identification.
- Article 12: In an election of directors, when all the votes are cast, votes shall be counted immediately after the vote monitoring personnel open the ballot boxes. The chairperson of the meeting or the emcee designated by the chairperson shall announce the elected directors according to the tally of votes.
- Article 13: In the event the provisions under Paragraphs 3 and 4, Article 26-3 of the Securities and Exchange Act are violated, the election shall be deemed invalid.
- Article 14: The Board of Directors of the Company shall issue an election notice to each of the elected directors.
- Article 15: Establishment and amendments to these Rules shall be approved by the Board of Directors of the Company and passed at the shareholders' meeting before coming into force. The same shall apply to amendments. For matters not provided for in these Rules, the Articles of Incorporation, the Company Act and the applicable laws and regulations shall govern.
- Article 16: These Rules were established on November 7, 2008.

 The first amendment was made on June 4, 2009.

 The second amendment was made on June 19, 2012.

 The third amendment was made on June 29, 2015.

PRIMAX ELECTRONICS LTD.

Shareholding of Directors

- 1. The Company's paid-in capital is NT\$ 4,594,343,240 and have issued 459,434,324 shares.
- 2. According to Article 26 of the Securities and Exchange Act, the minimum shares held by all the directors shall be 16,000,000 shares.
- 3. The table below provides the information about the shares held by individual and all the directors as recorded in the shareholders' roster as of the lockup date (March 27, 2023), which have met the percentage standards required by law.

Position	Name	Date elected	Current Shareholding shares	Shareholding ratio	
Chariman	Li-Sheng Liang	July 13, 2021	4,001,001	0.87%	
Director	Yung-Chung Pan	July 13, 2021	7,575,046	1.65%	
Director	Yung-Tai Pan	July 13, 2021	4,918,599	1.07%	
Director	Green Land Investment Limited Representative: Ji-Ren Lee	July 13, 2021	1,030,000	0.22%	
Independent Director	Chih-Kai Cheng	July 13, 2021	0	0%	
Independent Director	Chun-Pang Wu	July 13, 2021	0	0%	
Independent Director	Jia-Chyi Wang	July 13, 2021	0	0%	
Independent Director	Ying-Chuan Shen	July 13, 2021	0	0%	
Shareholdings of all Directors		17,524,646	3.81%		